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 GOVERNMENT 
 OF 
 THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 
 
 + + + + + 
 
 BOARD OF ZONING ADJUSTMENT 
 
 + + + + + 
 
 PUBLIC HEARING 
 
 EXCERPT OF CASE NO. 16970 
 NATIONAL CHILD RESEARCH CENTER 
 
 + + + + + 
 
 TUESDAY 
 OCTOBER 28, 2003 
 
 
  The Public Hearing convened in Room 220 
South, 441 4th Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001, 
pursuant to notice at 9:30 a.m., Geoffrey H. Griffis, 
Chairperson, presiding. 
 
BOARD OF ZONING ADJUSTMENT MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
 GEOFFREY H. GRIFFIS     Chairperson 
 CURTIS L. ETHERLY, JR.  Board Member 
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 DAVID ZAIDAIN           Board Member (NCPC) 
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 Carol J. Mitten         Commissioner 
 John Parsons            Commissioner 
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 Clifford Moy,    Secretary 
 Beverley Bailey,   Office of Zoning 
 John Nyarku,   Office of Zoning 
 
 
OTHER AGENCY STAFF PRESENT: 
 
 David McGhettigan,   Office of Planning 
 Travis Parker,   Office of Planning 
 Jennifer Steingasser,  Office of Planning 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 2
 BLIND INDEX 
 
APPLICATION OF NATIONAL CHILD RESEARCH CENTER: 
 16970 ANC-3C ................................ 5 
 
On Behalf of the Applicant: 
 
 MAUREEN E. DWYER, ESQ. 
 Shaw, Pittman, Potts & Trowbridge 
 2300 N Street, N.W. 
 Washington, D.C.  20037 
 
On Behalf of The Cleveland Park Neighbors: 
 
 RICHARD B. NETTLER, ESQ. 
 1801 K Street, Suite 1200 
 Washington, D.C.  20006 
 
 WITNESSES
 
 R. BRUCE BECKNER ............................ 6 
 SALLIE BECKNER .............................. 6 
 LIEUTENANT R. KEITH ROCH ................... 50 
 LANE KAUFMAN ............................... 85 
 STEPHEN G. PETERSEN ........................ 99 
 ROBERT SCHWARTZ ........................... 114 
 SUSAN B. TAYLOR ........................... 122 
 JANE VANNEMAN ............................. 128 
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 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  If anyone 

else, they can come forward and have a seat. 

  As an indication, not seeing any 

indication, why don't we call the first case in the 

afternoon? 

  MS. BAILEY:  And that is Application No. 

16970 of the National Child Research Center, pursuant 

to 11 DCMR 3104.1, for a special exception approval to 

continue an existing child development center, last 

approved by BZA Order No. 16307, with morning and 

afternoon programs for 120 children at any one time, 

ages two and a half to five years, and 38 full-time 

equivalent staff in all floors of the existing and 

proposed buildings on the site and for new 

construction of an addition and new building, pursuant 

to Section 205, and pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2, for 

variance relief from 3202.3 in order to allow the 

construction of an additional principal structure and 

the use of an additional principal structure such that 

more than one principal structure shall exist on a 

record lot, and for relief under 2100.6, which 

requires the provision of parking spaces for the 

proposed additional principal structure on the NCIC 

property located at 3209 Highland Place, N.W., also 
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known as Square 2072, Lot 30. 

  And may I also add that the property is 

located in the R-1-B district? 

  Is there anyone here today who was not 

sworn in previously who will be testifying?  Anyone 

who needs to be sworn in at this time? 

  (No response.) 

  MS. BAILEY:  With that, Mr. Chairman, the 

case is ready to go forward. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Okay.  

When last we left off, I believe we were reconvening 

to hear the parties in opposition that were going to 

present their case.  We have an hour and 45 minutes, 

if my notes are correct, for the presentation of all 

the parties in the case. 

  Do they want to assemble and start?  Do we 

have an order?  Do we have confusion? 

  MR. NETTLER:  We don't have confusion, but 

I was told by someone here that there was somebody 

here from the Metropolitan Police Department who 

wanted permission to testify.  They weren't here 

before.  I don't know who the individual is. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  For whom?  For what? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Maybe not. 

  PARTICIPANT:  We were told the ANC was 
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coming up. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, whatever.  Mr. Beckner 

has asked if he could go first. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  What's the 

rest of the order? 

  MR. NETTLER:  It will be Mr. Beckner as 

his part, then I on behalf of the Cleveland Park 

Neighbors will go after them. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And then everyone 

else will make up the time? 

  MR. NETTLER:  And then Mr. Hunsicker and 

the others. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, and we're just 

going to keep a running clock or do you want me to set 

time?  Have you divided time? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, I have gotten an 

indication from everyone as to what their expectations 

are. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And so I think keeping -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're just going to 

run it. 

  MR. NETTLER:  -- should satisfy. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah, good.  Of 

course, everything goes towards the time in 
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presentation of the case except for any Board 

questions.  Cross examination, of course, doesn't 

count towards the time allotment.  You're not required 

to use your full time and allotment, but certainly 

make good use of the time you have. 

  That being said, please let's get ready 

and go.  You've got one minute left -- no, two.  All 

right, three. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Good afternoon, members of 

the Board.  My name is Bruce -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry.  Here I 

rushed you and now let's wait for the clock to set, 

and let's start it off when you begin. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Can we have an hour 

and 45 on that?  It can't go above 60?  Oh, I 

understand.  Let's go 60, and then we'll set it for 

45.  Good. 

  Whenever you're ready. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Good afternoon, members of 

the Board.  My name is Bruce Beckner.  Together with 

my wife Sallie and our children, I live at 3225 

Highland Place at the corner of Highland and 33rd 

Place. 

  One of our children attended NCRC from 
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1995 to 1997.  Our lot shares a common boundary with 

NCRC, which lies to the east of us. 

  To save time, last June we made a written 

submission on the lack of screening between our 

property and NCRC's property.  Now I will pass to my 

wife Sallie, who will tell you about the traffic and 

the videotape that she has made, and then we'll both 

be able to answer questions from you or from the 

opposing parties. 

  Thank you. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Good afternoon.  Thank you 

for hearing us. 

  Is this mic on?  I don't know whether it 

is or not -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- because I'm going to be -

- okay. 

  For the record, I'm Sallie Beckner.  I 

live at 3225 Highland Place, and we live right next 

door to NCRC. 

  I am sending out some packets that are 

circulating, and then these are the ones for the Board 

members. 

  As I said, I'm Sallie Beckner.  I'm going 

to show you a videotape that I shot over the last 21 
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months of NCRC traffic and impacts in our 

neighborhood.  The tape is edited down from over ten 

hours of raw footage shot between January 2002 to just 

last week.   

  As I've just handed you a sheet that lists 

all of the NCRC's drop-off and pickup times.  Also in 

the packet, a pie chart that shows the very small 

percentage of students who actually live close enough 

to the school to walk to school.  Also in the packet, 

a program that summarizes the topics covered in the 

tape. 

  The tape shows that NCRC car traffic in 

our neighborhood is already excessive and 

objectionable.  The dangerous conditions exist with 

the drop-off and pickup of children, and that the 1998 

BZA order and the revised traffic plans that NCRC has 

implemented in the past year and a half are 

ineffective. 

  So I'm going to roll the tape. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And it's going to be 

clear where this is being shot from and all of that? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes, it is. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  In the packet I summarize 

that on the front page. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know a summary, 

but we'll know exactly when we look at this? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes, exactly, and the dates 

and everything are on there. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And you stated that 

you shot this video? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You were the only 

one? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You edited it? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes, and I did al of the 

editing.  I worked with a technician who had some 

equipment that I didn't have. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  It's going to come up in 

just a second. 

  The video shown comes from these 29 days. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What days are those? 

  MS. BECKNER:  They will be indicated on 

each scene. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  But they scan from 

January -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's okay. 
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  MS. BECKNER:  -- 22nd, 2002 -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I mean is it like 

every Tuesday, every second Tuesday? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No.  It's just random. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's different. 

  MS. BECKNER:  It's just, you know, 

whenever I would see something.  It was the only way I 

could figure to show you in reality what's happening 

on our street -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand. 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- and on the surrounding 

impacted streets.  And so, you know, it's not 

announced.  It's just I walk out and I see something 

and then I shot it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  So there is a program  that 

you can sort of make this into different blocks.  This 

is Highland Place on a non-school day.  That's NCRC, 

and I'm pulling back to show you Highland Place, and 

there is a blind curve that's right in front of the 

school. 

  Highland Place is a two-way street, and it 

works fine that way, with the neighbors, with the 

children, except during NCRC's congestion. 

  This is the scene on school days.  This is 
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traffic on Highland Place at an afternoon dismissal.  

And this is the schedule of when NCRC cars come to the 

neighborhood on school days.  It creates traffic 

throughout the day. 

  I'm pulling back now to show the afternoon 

NCRC pickup line.  This is the line, and then the line 

behind it, the parked cars behind that line belong 

pretty much to teachers and parents and some 

residents.  But during the school hours, many of those 

places are taken up. 

  And this is what it's like to drive around 

the blind curve during morning drop-off.  This is 

Highland during a morning drop-off.  Again, here are 

the times in the camera, the time code.  It's almost 

impassable at times for large trucks that are 

servicing our street. 

  Now, that NCRC parent is pushing into a 

parking space, but is still partially blocking Paula 

Atkinson's driveway on Highland. 

  In real time, in the interest of time, 

cutting this down, it took over a minute for this 

neighbor to maneuver past the carpool line to get into 

her driveway. 

  There's the school again in the 

background, the back-up of cars, and the blind curve. 
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  A child home after school sharing the 

street with NCRC traffic.  In '98 they extended their 

hours to 5:00 p.m..  Thirty-Third Place, no sidewalks 

on this narrow street.  NCRC's traffic plan directs 

all cars out this narrow street. 

  This is 33rd Place in the afternoon, and 

this is a daily site, a parent loading or unloading a 

child into the line of traffic. 

  Here I'm standing on Newark Street looking 

at the intersection with 33rd Place in the afternoon, 

and there are the cars coming out.  As I said, NCRC's 

traffic plan has all cars exiting at this 

intersection. 

  Afternoon pickup.  This is shot from the 

second floor of my home, and that's a D.C. school bus 

that comes every day and makes its way through the 

traffic. 

  Over 50 percent of NCRC parents park and 

walk their children to school instead of using a 

carpool line, and as you can see, many of them walk 

and stroll in the street, dodging moving cars.  There 

is a sidewalk on the north side of Highland. 

  This is an afternoon pickup on Highland, 

and most of the caregivers and parents do not use the 

carpool line unless the weather is bad. 
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  Thirty-Third Place.  An NCRC parent with a 

child that will follow up the street as they weave 

through the cars. 

  Again, this is 33rd Place as cars as 

streaming out during an 8:30 a.m. drop-off. 

  And these are more street walkers at the 

corner shot from my front porch.  This SUV is 

illegally in front of my house. 

  There's a stop sign at this corner, 33rd 

and Highland.  My house is to the left, and it is run 

all the time by NCRC drivers.  It's dangerous, and the 

school patrols are not consistent about being there. 

  Three, fifth p.m., police stop and cite an 

NCRC driver for running a stop sign at 33rd and busy 

Newark Street.  Police Officer Mark Fisher. 

  This is the stop sign again at Highland 

and 33rd in front of my house.  Remember this is a 

two-way street.  These cars are busting through the 

sign and way out of their lane.  Most middays and late 

afternoons, no one from the school is there to stop 

this. 

  This is just a few weeks ago, the same 

intersection.  That was just last week. 

  Here's a car doing a U turn in the 

Highland-33rd intersection, and NCRC drivers do this a 
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lot because they're looking for a parking place. 

  This was filmed on Highland just last 

month during a 3:30 pickup, two cars doing U turns 

right in the carpool line, just last month. 

  This is morning drop-off on Ordway Street 

just last -- about earlier this month, and there's a 

guard present, but there's still an CRC car doing a U 

turn with an adult and a child walking behind.  

  This is the middle of Highland, front of 

my house, and that's someone from NCRC's city-wide 

teachers conference who is doing a U turn right in the 

middle of the narrow street. 

  Ordway Street, NCRC's entrance, is to my 

right, and that's an NCRC car doing a U turn. 

  Morning on Ordway Street, another U turn, 

and this SUV is parked way up on Henry Little's lawn. 

  Now, this is an NCRC parent who walked his 

child to school.  I watched that, and then he came 

back and is now leaving the neighborhood backing into 

Newark Street.  This is the dead end portion of 33rd 

Place.  The car that's going to turn around n my 

driveway, that's an NCRC car.  This is about 3:30 in 

the afternoon, at the 3:30 pickup, and there's no one 

from the school there at this intersection. 

  The day after our last hearing, two staff 
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members of NCRC parked illegally.  There's a stop sign 

there.  They're not parked properly, 25 feet behind. 

  The driver of that SUV arrived late.  I 

saw him park and parked illegally on the corner of 

Highland and 33rd. 

  This car was double-parked in front of the 

school.   

  Driveways blocked on Ordway during a 

special event. 

  NCRC's cones are not properly placed five 

feet from the driveways. 

  And here's an NCRC teacher blocking Steven 

Hunsicker's driveway on Ordway Street. 

  NCRC announced seven special events last 

year.  There were actually nine, and except for the 

educators conference, they were on weekends and 

evenings. 

  This is about 6:30 when neighbors are 

coming home from work, and they're looking for a 

parking place, and this is what they came home to. 

  This is on 33rd Place.  This car has just 

backed into a neighbor's driveway and is crossing over 

to park. 

  And this new parent, this car just sort of 

speaks for itself.  It's just all over the place.  
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This is backing into the dead end portion of 33rd next 

to my home, and they move forward, and then the parent 

is backing up against traffic on Highland to reach a 

parking place. 

  Now, this is shot from my house, but it 

really doesn't matter whether you live on Highland or 

Ordway, the PA use is excessive, and it's really 

objectionable. 

  Seven a.m. Sunday morning, and this is 

what I woke up to.  Measured from our back yard with a 

sound meter, the PA exceeds the legal noise limit of 

60 decibels. 

  And here I'm showing the parking impact 

during special events, both ends of Highland, Newark 

Street, and extending to streets across 34th Street.  

And that's back at the front of my house. 

  In the morning, at midday and after 3:00 

p.m., almost all of the NCRC traffic ends up in this 

line on Newark Street, waiting to cross 34th Street.  

this is Newark and busy 34th at the time of NCRC's 

afternoon pickup.  That NCRC car that you see coming 

out of 33rd Place is coming out to join the line on 

Newark.  That's the way all of the cars come out. 

  People get impatient at this intersection 

because they have long waits, and it's dangerous.  The 
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Department of Transportation has this in the report 

that has been submitted to you, these statistics.  But 

there were actually even three more accidents recorded 

just last spring, which I have given to you the 

accident reports. 

  This three-car collision happened one hour 

before our first meeting here on February 11th, and 

there's an NCRC car that was hit and slightly damaged. 

 This is the NCRC car.  It just picked up a child and 

unfortunately got hit by a spinning -- one of the 

other cars. 

  The 1998 BZA order requires that NCRC have 

an identifiable staff member at both of their 

entrances, including Ordway, at all times of all their 

drop-off and pickups.  I watched this morning from 

eight till nine and saw no one. 

  Back on Highland Place, a patrol is there, 

but she watched the car go through the stop sign, same 

intersection. 

  Now, this was the last day of school last 

spring, but this morning there was no patrol.  A 

different angle here shooting the same intersection, 

shot from my front porch. 

  This is the second week of a new school 

year, a busy 3:30 pickup, and this intersection is 
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still a hazard with no NCRC enforcement. 

  This is Ordway Street shot just earlier 

this morning.  This is the morning drop-off.  There's 

a hired guard at NCRC's back steps over here, but that 

can't change the fact that this drop-off is a 

dangerous site.  Traffic is heavy, and the school's 

walkers line both sides of the street.  

  I've seen it, and Ordway neighbors say it 

is frightening to watch every day as parents and 

caregivers and kids, they cross the traffic or walk in 

the street to reach the school, and this is hardly the 

place for NCRC to be diverting more traffic to. 

  Most parents end up parking across from 

the school because most of the spaces right in front 

of the school are already taken up by the teachers and 

faculty. 

  I watch this child.  As a parent I worry 

when I see a child left unattended because it's so 

easy for something to happen.  Here's another example 

earlier in the footage of a parent fumbling with keys 

and then will dart across the traffic. 

  And there's no one there that day either. 

  There's actually a D.C. regulation which 

requires a safe drop-off. 

  In closing, this is NCRC's traffic plan, 
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and it doesn't work.  The school can't make parents 

and caregivers abide by rules, and here's an illegally 

parked parent in front of my home expressing her 

attitude with an obscene gesture. 

  So I think the tape shows the dangerous 

conditions that the Department of Transportation 

refers to in its report and more.  Children and 

caregivers crossing in front of traffic in the middle 

of the street while cars jockey for parking places and 

do U turns and run stop signs.  

  The fact is that with 90 percent of its 

children living too far to walk to school, NCRC's 

current enrollment of 171 generates more car traffic 

than the neighborhood can really safely handle, and 

that's why despite the various traffic management 

plans that they tried to implement in the last year 

and a half, none of them have worked. 

  Thank you for your time. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 

  Anything else from the Beckner 

presentation?  That's it?  Very well. 

  MS. BECKNER:  If you have questions I'd be 

glad to. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, indeed.  A 

quick comment.  You said "a D.C. regulation" in your 
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last little edit there of 205.3.  Of course, that is 

the zoning regulation.  That's why we're all here as 

opposed to a lot of the others in there.  However, we 

do obviously have the direct review and approval or 

changing thereof of traffic issues. 

  The first question in order to limit some 

of the cross examination that's going to happen to 

follow this, how do you know all of those cars in 

which you stated, "There's an NCRC car, there's an 

NCRC parent, there's an NCRC person breaking the law"? 

 How do you know that? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Because I filmed this, and 

you know, I don't just go out for five minutes.  I 

watch. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How do you know it's 

an NCRC person? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, because I live right 

next door to the school, and if a person parks 

illegally and brings their child out, I can see where 

they go and I observe where they come back. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you track a 

person from where they are to where they've gone. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And they obviously 

go into the facility, and you -- 
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  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- can state that 

for every single car, even the ones you shot way down 

the block and said -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- "Look at that.  

The door's opening into the street.  Its an NCRC car"? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Because I looked at that 

carefully on my raw footage also to make sure that -- 

and I took a lot of notes.  I have notes that I took 

each day also. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So you have 

confidence. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I have pretty good 

confidence, yeah, that this is.  I mean, with the 

notes and with the raw footage and my observation of 

not just staying there for a few minutes and watching 

where the people go, I'm confident of what I have on 

there. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let me say 

one of my personal pet peeves is traffic violations, 

especially running stop signs, not slowing down 

anywhere.  Clearly you evidenced an awful lot of that. 
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 I still have concern that we can have full confidence 

that exactly what we're looking at, every single one 

actually was attendant to the school. 

  But I'm going to a larger point. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I don't disagree 

that there probably are a fraction.  Who knows what 

that is?  The problem -- I think the condition is 

evident, but with that, in the larger environment of 

all that, how are those interactions and, for 

instance, running stop signs so different than other 

areas?  That doesn't make it correct, but what gets to 

my concern is how do we control something of that 

illegal behavior, and essentially in one extreme, 

let's shut the facility down.  Will it still happen? 

  I mean, how are we going to cure that 

situation? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, I'm just showing you 

the school says they have someone at all of the 

intersections, and that they will make sure that their 

parents at these heavy peak times -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- will abide by the rules, 

but I'm just saying that when they're not there or 

even sometimes when a patrol is there, they don't 
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abide by. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  So that's -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  I don't know.  That's a good 

question because I'm not an enforcer. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  One of the pieces, 

one of the views that we had was someone that was 

controlling the corner, and the cars were going 

through the stop sign, and so what you think from your 

opinion, the best scenario is to have someone control 

it to make sure everyone just stops at the stop sign 

as opposed to what one might hear in the other 

situation?  Maybe that's actually helping the flow of 

traffic and that there's safety involved if there's 

somebody there? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I think it's a combination 

of things.  You've got 50 percent of the parents who 

are walking in the street.  I can't see very well when 

I come out, you know, from my driveway.  The fact is 

that they have shown you video of the morning a lot, 

but we have not seen -- there are all times when there 

is no one there watching, and there are latecomers.  

There are people, all kind of parents who come and 

visitors to the school, and they generate a great deal 

of the traffic on our street, and it's all throughout 

the day, and so -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Do you 

find -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- I don't think there's a 

solution -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you find it 

objectionable if they have someone patrolling a corner 

that they would bring people through a stop sign and 

not have them fully stop? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I think that that's sort of 

defeating.  I think that they should abide.  I think 

they should stop, yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So they 

absolutely -- full stop even with a control person? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right, right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  That's 

understandable to me. 

  Have you given or have you done any 

comparisons with the accidents which we've heard 

somewhat of on 34th Street and Newark I believe is the 

intersection, which has been characterized as unsafe? 

 And I believe that's where the accident that you were 

showing there. 

  MS. BECKNER:  You have reports from four 

accidents, one of which involving an NCRC vehicle. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand. 
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  MS. BECKNER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you have any 

comparisons of other intersections that are 

comparable? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No.  The Department of 

Transportation has that though.  They do have in the 

breakdown that they gave me -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Do we have 

that in the record? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I don't know what they gave 

you, the Department of Transportation. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  But they do do studies and 

breakdowns of time of day, and they do percentages of 

how many accidents happen at different times. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And you weren't 

insinuating that the NCRC person that was hit by a 

spinning car could actually cause the accident or -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- because the 

facility is there there was that accident. 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, I didn't say that, but 

it was at one of their afternoon drop-off times where 

more traffic is created. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But with this 
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implication, what does that have to do with the 

accident?  It was at one of their drop-off times.  

Does that -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right, because -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- directly relate 

to the accident? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I don't know.  It could.  I 

didn't -- it could be.  There's more traffic at that 

time.  That's when the cars pile up, and you create 

people who get impatient at the corner of 34th and 

Newark. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 

  MS. BECKNER:  And if you talk to the 

police, I think that's generally what happens.  When 

you read the police reports, people try to dart across 

because they get impatient waiting in the long line. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's kind of 

interesting the Secret Service is one of those cars 

smashed up, huh? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yeah. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Were they on a run? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I don't know.  I got there 

about five minutes after the collision. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  The cone 

placement, you had indicated that you found that to be 
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a fairly consistent problem, that they are placed 

right on the driveway and not a distance away from the 

driveway? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yeah.  I see it all the time 

that it's very tight, and the other neighbors can 

speak for themselves, but they have mentioned a lot.  

Those who have to back right out onto Ordway or 

Highland, that the cones, that they're not -- that 

cars aren't far enough away from the edges of their 

driveway. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The cars and the 

cones. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right.  Since the cones are 

placed right at the edge, then the cars -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  The cars 

pull up to them. 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- then pull up right to the 

cone and don't -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Well, believe 

me, I'm with you with curing bad driving habits.  So 

you let me know how that happens and we'll join 

forces. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any other questions 

from the Board? 
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  MR. HOOD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I just have 

one question for Ms. Beckner. 

  You mentioned about the objectionable 

noise, and I'm going to go a little personal.  So work 

with me, but when your kids went to school, did they 

have the same type of activity? 

  MS. BECKNER:  They still have the same. 

  MR. HOOD:  the same thing. 

  MS. BECKNER:  They had it, but I don't 

remember a PA system being used.  I remember like a 

little boom box, you know, being used for like musical 

chairs or something, but nothing loud.  I don't -- 

  MR. HOOD:  Not a PA system. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Not at the time that my 

daughter was there. 

  MR. HOOD:  So the activity has changed.  

And the boom box, was that a problem then? 

  MS. BECKNER:  It was very small.  It was 

sort of just a very localized little sound if you were 

over at their playground.  You know, it would not be 

something that -- 

  MR. HOOD:  So you couldn't hear it from 

your house.  So you didn't have any issues to take up 

with the school at that time? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 
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  MR. HOOD:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

  Thank you. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Mr. Hood, if I might just 

supplement that answer, I want to make clear that we 

have absolutely no problem with the sound of children 

playing on a playground. 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 

  MR. BECKNER:  At all.  You know, the 

reason that we have the tape going is, you  know, the 

PA system we thought was unnecessary and was too loud. 

  MR. HOOD:  I just wanted to make sure that 

the PA system when your kids were there, if they had 

that, was the same PA system now, and if it was not 

objectionable then, then why is it objectionable now? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  MR. HOOD:  But you answered my question. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes, sir.  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Anything 

else? 

  (No response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  We're 

going to have each of the parties present their cases. 

 We'll have questions, and then we'll have cross, just 

if you hadn't caught on to that rhythm yet. 

  Cross examination? 
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  MS. BECKNER:  Oh, and I want to pass out 

these, some more of these accident reports if people 

want them. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's what you 

handed out, correct? 

  MS. BECKNER:  That's I gave you, but I 

don't think I gave them to the audience. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  That was one of my 

questions. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I'm sorry. 

  MS. DWYER:  We hadn't received that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, yeah.  Let's 

make sure all of the parties and the applicant, of 

course, get this when we all look at it. 

  MS. DWYER:  I just have a couple of 

questions, and one of them actually the Chairperson 

asked. 

  In looking at that video, I didn't see any 

way of identifying NCRC cars versus cars of neighbors 

or others driving through the neighborhood or even 

using the Cleveland Park Club. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, as I -- let me put 

this one -- I told Chairman Griffis that I observed 

where these cars went.  Like if I'm shooting at the 

corner of 33rd and Highland and I'm right there on 
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that corner, if someone turns around in my driveway, 

you know, I can watch and see where they park, and if 

they unload a child and where they go because I am 

right next door to the school. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  I realize that, but 

there were several shots looking down the street, you 

know, observing a car at the other end of the street, 

and I'm trying to understand whether you actually 

chased after that car to determine whether it was NCRC 

or cars that were parked blocking driveways, there's 

no identification as to whether they were commuters.  

Were you using -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, they weren't.  Well, 

they weren't commuters.  I was probably on that day if 

I was looking down Ordway, I was standing -- that day 

I was probably filming right around Steven Hunsicker's 

house or, you know, his driveway area. 

  And you have to understand when you're 

shooting something, you sometimes don't pick it up 

until you actually see them doing something illegal.  

But I have seen that car drop someone off, come back 

to their car, go on down the street, and then do the U 

turn. 

  And in the interest of time when I'm 

trying to show all these different things to the 
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Board, you know, you're not going to show five 

minutes, you know, of each scene.  Otherwise you'd 

never be able to present a video that we could fit 

into the short amount of time we have. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  But I did watch all of them. 

  MS. DWYER:  And what you have here is 

about 18 minutes you said of video? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Eighteen minutes 40 seconds, 

I think. 

  MS. DWYER:  Over a 20-month period of, I 

guess, worst case because you said you went out 

whenever you saw something.  So whenever you saw 

something, you went out and took a video of it. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I went out -- I thought it 

was important that the Board see not just one day, not 

just two days, not just a snow storm, not bad weather, 

but every season to get a feeling of what goes on 

every day. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, but what you did was 

take 20 months and then edit it down to snap shots of 

a particular incident on a particular day.  It's not a 

continuously run video in real time. 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, actually there's 

quite -- there's quite a few scenes.  I have a listing 
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of all the dates.  There's 29 dates.  Some of those 

include, you  know, the quiet Highland day or 

whatever, but some of them are the day of the 

accident.  But there are quite a few where there are 

multiple scenes from one day of shooting. 

  MS. DWYER:  I didn't see in your listing 

any identification as to what time of day they were 

taken. 

  MS. BECKNER:  My notes have that, and I 

have indicated that in the narration, and which is in 

the record, and I have written notes.  You know, if 

someone wants to go through, I have the raw footage of 

the eight millimeter tapes.  It's interspersed with my 

family home videos and that sort of thing.  So -- but 

if anyone would want to sit down with me and go 

through the notes, I'd be glad to. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  All right.  Let me 

put this into context for you so that you don't feel 

like you're getting beaten up about this tape. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  This is the problem 

that the Board has always had about having tapes 

entered into evidence or presented in the hearing, 

which is what they become, is because it opens up you, 

the person that shot it, to so many questions, and it 
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takes up so much time, and quite frankly, most of 

these questions you have an answer to, and it doesn't 

satisfy completely  what we need. 

  For instance, you just saying you know 

that all of those cars are NCRC doesn't prove to us 

matter of factly that they are, and what I hear you 

saying is, "Well, if you want to look at all of our 

notes." 

  So all I'm saying, I'm putting it into 

context.  I'm not asking you to respond to it because 

I fully understand your position. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And I want you to 

understand why you're getting so many of these 

questions. 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, but it's no different -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And the difficulty 

we have. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yeah, I understand. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The only other thing 

you need to understand is that we need 20 copies of 

that video. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And it needs to be 

served to everybody. 
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  MS. DWYER:  And I'll move on from that 

line of question. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MS. DWYER:  The other question I wanted to 

ask is on what date did you start taking this video? 

  MS. BECKNER:  January 22nd, 2002. 

  MS. DWYER:  And on what date -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  Or January 21 of -- it was 

right after Susan Piggott called me.  It was maybe a 

few days after she called in -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  22nd of January. 

  MS. BECKNER:  January 22nd, 2002. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Susan Piggott 

called you to invite you to sit with her and talk with 

her about the plans for the school, and I think you 

indicated in your written material that you told her 

you had no interest in meeting, but because of that 

contact, you then went out and started videotaping. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I told her that I would come 

to the February meeting of the entire neighborhood, 

but I was very shocked when she told me, you know, 

what little she told me about these expansion plans 

because my understanding -- and I'm a fairly new 

person in the neighborhood.  We had lived there at 

that time about five or six years -- my understanding 
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was that this was always going to be a nursery school 

in the house as is, and I was very, very concerned 

because I was already knowing that the traffic was 

bad. 

  I thought if they're going to expand to 

this degree, then I have to have some way to tell this 

body that's going to make a decision about that to 

kind of show them what is going on. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  I realize that, and 

I'm trying to ask yes or no questions so that we can 

move pretty quickly, but you began -- you told, I 

think, in your own written statement, you told Ms. 

Piggott you didn't want to meet with her.  You didn't 

want to see the plans, and you would never agree to 

any increase in enrollment or any change to the 

school, and then you started videotaping even before 

the community  meeting at which you saw the plans and 

learned what the school was doing. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I didn't say that I wouldn't 

look at the plans.  I said I would come to the 

February 2nd meeting. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right. 

  MS. BECKNER:  No.  I was concerned enough 

that if I had an opportunity I thought someone needs 

to see what the reality of the situation is, and -- 
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  MS. DWYER:  Let me ask you then:  when did 

the school's traffic situation become objectionable to 

you? 

  MS. BECKNER:  We have noticed an increase 

-- do you have any comments about that, Bruce? 

  MS. DWYER:  I'm just asking you. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I would say it has been 

increasing.  We've seen more and more of a stream of 

cars or -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Can you pick a date or a year? 

 Was it when she called you in 2002? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  Was it the year before? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, no, but I mean, I think 

that -- and you'll probably hear this from other 

neighbors as well -- I think the shock of hearing that 

all of a sudden when we were told previously -- 

  MS. DWYER:  That's not my -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- that there was never 

going to be any -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Sallie, that's not my 

question.  My question is at what point in time did it 

become objectionable to you, did the traffic become 

objectionable. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, I don't --  I don't 
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know that I can pick an exact date. 

  MS. DWYER:  Was it after you child 

finished at the school?  Was it after 1997?  Was it 

while your child was in school?  Was it before?  Has 

it been ten years, five years, two years? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I think that I began to see 

more and more traffic even while Helen was there. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So when was that? 

  MS. BECKNER:  She was there for two years. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I mean, just give me 

the date. 

  MS. BECKNER:  1995 to 1996. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So in '95 you began 

to feel that traffic was becoming objectionable. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, because we -- and we 

moved into our home -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, no. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I'm sorry.  '95-'96 and '96-

'97 were the two years she was there.  So it would be 

that. 

  MS. DWYER:  And have you ever had any 

problems -- your property -- I'm not sure if the Board 

understands.  On one side is NCRC and the other side 

of your house is the Cleveland Park Club; am I 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 39

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

correct? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, we have the -- there's 

a dead end, like an alley -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Right. 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- on 33rd Place, but 

Cleveland Park Club is behind our house. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  And have you ever 

experienced any impacts on the Cleveland Park Club use 

from their day camp or their swimming pool or any of 

their activities that that created? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Not from the camp in the 

summer because most of the people walk.  You know, 

it's more of a neighborhood thing, but sometimes when 

there are parties, but they do a pretty good job of 

putting the cones out so that they can't even enter 

the -- they can't enter the alley part of 33rd. 

  MS. DWYER:  Is it possible that some of 

the cars in your video were Cleveland Park Club 

members coming to Yoga classes or -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- exercise classes or dance 

classes or -- 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- children's camp programs? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No.  I made sure of that 
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because I know the dates that there are activities, 

and I can see the direction they're walking.  If they 

walk to the school, they walk to the school.  If they 

walk to the club, I can clearly see that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  One final question, I think 

from the beginning, from your initial conversation 

with Ms. Piggott throughout the last year and a half, 

I think you and your husband have stated both in your 

written materials and at various meetings that you 

oppose any increase in enrollment.  If the school were 

to develop an effective TMP, do you oppose any 

increase in enrollment? 

  MR. BECKNER:  Yes. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Friends of NCRC have 

any cross examination? 

  PARTICIPANT:  Nothing. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No?  Any of the 

other parties have cross examination?  Yes, Mr. 

Nettler. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Ms. Dwyer asked you about 

when you first became concerned about the traffic that 

was related to the operation of the school. Were you 
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part of the or did you participate in the hearings 

that were held on the special exception request that 

was made in 1998? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No.  I'd like to say that 

since we were the next door neighbors, we never 

received any written notice for either one of those 

1998 hearings, and so we had no knowledge of that 

going on. 

  I'll elaborate a little bit.  Until maybe 

about ten days before, a week before, a wood sign -- 

at that time they were putting wood signs up that 

would announce a hearing, and I went over and -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  I'm just asking if 

you participated in the hearing. 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, we didn't participate. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and after 19 -- were 

you familiar with the order that was issued in 1998 

for the school? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Because we had not been 

involved in it, I'm not sure that we got a copy of it. 

 We never got -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  When did you first see a 

copy of that order? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Do you know when we got a 

copy, Bruce? 
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  MR. BECKNER:  Probably some time in the 

first half of 2002. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and was that at the 

same time that you were apprised that there was going 

to be some expansion at this school?  Was it a 

proposed expansion? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yes.  We never had anything 

before that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And was the proposal that 

was made at that time the same as the proposal that's 

before the Board today? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Was it something that was 

significantly larger? 

  MS. BECKNER:  It was larger. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Now, over this time 

period from when you began videotaping the different 

days of the school operations, do you k now just on 

average would you say that you more often than not saw 

NCRC personnel on the street helping with students or 

not helping with students? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, since it started in 

January of 2002, they have always had someone in the 

front where John Thuren showed you his video, but I 

very seldom saw anyone until quite recently at any of 
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these intersections where the stop signs are run at 

33rd and Newark and on the back entrance to the 

school.  There was never anyone. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And as far as you know, were 

those -- the requirement that there be personnel 

there, were those part of the requirements that were 

conditions that were part of the 1998 order? 

  MS. BECKNER:  What was required of the 

1998 order was to have someone identifiable from the 

school accepting these children at all the times when 

they come and leave.  So they're required to be at the 

entrances of the school, and then their TMP plan over 

the last couple of years have said that they will have 

someone at all of the intersections to help direct 

traffic.  That's what they say they've been doing for 

the last several years. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and in response to 

questions from the Chairman and from Ms. Dwyer about 

how sure you are that the incidents that you were 

depicting or the traffic conditions that you were 

depicting were related to NCRC parents, students 

coming or going to the school, is it correct that 

you're certain that this is the case because, as you 

explained, you were following the students who either 

went into the school or the students that came out of 
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the school? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Right.  I mean, most of this 

is shot during their peak times.  So that you're going 

to see people going through the everyday motions of 

parking their car, being in the carpool line, taking 

the children in or picking them up. 

  So it's not hard to follow that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and you don't 

videotape every day, do you? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No.  No, I don't. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, but how representative 

would you say that the conditions that you've shown in 

the video is of a typical day of the  NCRC both in 

terms of the different drop-offs, the five different 

drop-offs, or pick-ups that go on in any one 

particular time? 

  MS. BECKNER:  What I showed you happens 

every day in one way or another. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And since the beginning, 

since the beginning of this new school year, you've 

heard testimony before in these proceedings that there 

are some recommendations that were made by the 

Department of Transportation that had been implemented 

by the school.  Have you seen those being implemented 

at all? 
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  MS. BECKNER:  They have ha this patrol 

person, sort of a rented guard, in the morning only.  

You know, that's the only thing different that I 

really noticed, and in the last week since we've been 

having hearings and they've been hearing, you know, 

they've been sending people out to the Ordway Street 

entrance more often. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And have you noticed any -- 

have you noticed that the traffic both in terms of the 

conditions that you've described, whether it's 

blocking streets, whether it's driving on the wrong 

side of the street, whether it's endangering the 

safety of children, have you noticed any significant 

change during that time? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I have noticed that more 

people are parking and walking to make the line not as 

long, and I think that they've been trying to stagger 

some of the classes so that you don't have one 

continuous stream.  It just sort of goes on for a 

longer period of time, but definitely more people 

parking where they can and parking further away and 

walking. 

  And I've also noticed that -- that's why I 

shot a lot of different days -- when the weather is 

nice, of course, the fall, it's warm and it's nice 
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days.  That's inducive to more people walking and 

parking and walking.  But when the weather gets bad, 

there will be more congestion in the lines. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Based on your 

observations of the traffic conditions in your opinion 

that have been created by the operation of the school 

and the either compliance or noncompliance with the 

Board's order from 1998, do you believe that if the 

Board was to require certain other conditions for 

traffic management in this situation, that those would 

alleviate the traffic problems that you've testified 

about? 

  MS. BECKNER:  No, I don't because I don't 

believe there's any way to enforce it, and I don't 

think that -- you know, you can't control what other 

people do when you're not looking. 

  MR. NETTLER:  I have no other questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  All right.  One 

clarification on that.  You gave an indication that 

more people were doing a certain thing, parking, 

parking long distance.  Help me understand what "more" 

is. 

  MS. BECKNER:  It means that, well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How many?  Ten more? 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- that each of those drop-
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off times -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are we talking 50?  

Two?  Give me a scale. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Well, I think the -- let's 

do some numbers here.  In any one morning, I think 

they have like 105 people, you k now, coming to 

school, and more than 50 percent of those people are 

not in the carpool line or whatever kind of line, 

queue line. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Before we get too 

sidetracked, you made a statement that more people are 

parking and walking.  What's the base?  What's the 

increase?   

  Do you understand what I'm saying?  It 

doesn't mean a lot to me, you know, "more." 

  MS. BECKNER:  Yeah, I have some notes that 

I took one day where I was sitting on my porch and 

trying to -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How do you make that 

statement here to say "more"?  What is the scale that 

you're really thinking about? 

  MS. BECKNER:  I'm just looking at how many 

people I see walking up to the school -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- in the morning versus 
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getting in line, getting in the queue line.  They've 

all got to get there -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How many more are 

you seeing? 

  MS. BECKNER:  How many more? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm seeing them 

parking further away and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But in terms of 

numbers? 

  PARTICIPANT:  Percentages. 

  MS. BECKNER:  Percentages?  Probably about 

what, 20 percent more parking and walking?  You see it 

in the morning. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Yeah, I would say -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So at 105, you're 

seeing 20 more? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Twenty percent -- oh, okay, 

but that's on top of the already -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm not very good at 

percentages.  I did horribly in math.  I like to count 

actual families walking up there and parking.  Do you 

know?  I mean, it seems like it's a problem. 

  MS. BECKNER:  I have some rough notes.  I 

think our traffic expert will have some more figures 

on that for you, but -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Well, we'll 

leave it at "more." 

  MS. BECKNER:  -- generally it's 50 

percent, and I think it has been more this fall. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The last question 

you just answered, you said that any sort of traffic 

management program, you don't think it would cure any 

objectionable conditions because nothing can be 

enforced and you can't change human behavior. 

  MS. BECKNER:  And the streets are -- the 

physical nature of the streets.  They're already too 

saturated and too crowded.  You can't change that, and 

I do not -- and I'm against -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I'm just 

trying to understand your position.  So you don't 

think there can be created anything that would 

mitigate or eliminate any of the adverse conditions or 

objectionable conditions as you've found it based on 

the traffic? 

  MS. BECKNER:  Not what I've heard. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Very well.  

Any other questions from the Board? 

  (No response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Mr. Nettler, 

you indicated that there was a police officer who 
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might be anticipated.  I've noticed one come into the 

room.  We certainly don't want to keep him off of what 

he should be really doing.  No, I shouldn't say that, 

but in other, more important things to be doing. 

  But can someone introduce what this is? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Maybe he can himself. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed. 

  LT. ROCH:  Lieutenant Keith Roch from the 

Second District. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If you wouldn't mind 

making yourself comfortable on our very plus chairs 

and turning on a microphone, I just need you to give 

us your name and any identification for the record, of 

course. 

  LT. ROCH:  Lieutenant Keith Roch.  I'm 

with the Second District, D.C. Police Department.  I'm 

assigned to Patrol Service Area 204, which covers 

McLean Gardens, Woodley Park, Cleveland Park areas. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, and why are 

you here today?  Who asked you?  What's happening 

here?   

  Am I in trouble?  I mean, you can just 

tell me that right now. 

  (Laughter.) 

  LT. ROCH:  Nancy Macwood asked me to come 
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in and just give you an overall view of the general 

traffic conditions in Cleveland Park and in the area 

of 34th Street, Porter Street. 

  I've been with the D.C. Police Department 

for 20 years -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry to 

interrupt you.   And that's the ANC asked you to come 

in? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes, yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Here come the 

beginning volley of objections. 

  LT. ROCH:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chairman, I would object. 

 We've had testimony on traffic issues -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- from the D.C. Department of 

Transportation.  You know, unless this witness has 

something in particular they're going to testify to 

about something having specifically to do with NCRC -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- I don't think we need this 

additional testimony, and we have had it from the 

agency that's entrusted with that responsibility. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 

comments from any of the other parties or the ANC 
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before we -- I'd ask your complete patients, Officer 

Roch, while we get through this. 

  Yes, Mr. Nettler? 

  MR. NETTLER:  While I don't know what his 

testimony is going to be, I don't think that the 

Metropolitan Police Department offers the same type of 

expert testimony that the Department of Transportation 

does. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you don't find it 

redundant and you don't have any objection. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed.  Yes? 

  PARTICIPANT:  Likewise, Mr. Chairman, I 

don't know exactly what Lieutenant Roch is going to 

testify to, but we've had a lot of testimony that has 

alluded to illegal activity, traffic problems, and the 

Metropolitan Police Department seems to me a very 

relevant group that you would want to hear from. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Board members, 

comments? 

  MR. HOOD:  I would just say, Mr. Chair, 

while I would be more than interested in listening, 

but I also think that there's a level, too.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. HOOD:  The commander of the Second 
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District, hopefully he would back up whatever 

testimony if this Board allows it, would back up 

whatever testimony that his lieutenant is presenting. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 

  Mr. Etherly? 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Mr. Chair, I would have no 

objection to accepting the lieutenant's testimony, 

perhaps with a little bit of shall we say focused voir 

dire, so to speak, with regard to the lieutenant's 

experience in the particular area.  But given the fact 

that we've had extensive testimony on the issue of, in 

particular, traffic incidents in the subject area, as 

well as just overall traffic patterns, I think it 

would do this Board well to take notice of the 

lieutenant's experience in this area and take some 

limited testimony. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed.  I would 

agree. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I would agree, too.  I guess 

what I struggle with is the rare times we've had a 

police officer come in to testify as to whether or not 

they're giving the official position of the 

Metropolitan Police Department and whatever.  And my 

personal position is I'm not going to take this this 

way.  I'm going to take it as anecdotal evidence for 
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what this officer sees in that neighborhood. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see.  Okay.  But 

whenever an officer comes in, we always treat them 

with great respect. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I totally agree. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So I'm sorry, 

officer, but it's lieutenant; is that right? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yeah, Lieutenant Roch. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Very well.  

Why don't we proceed with this?  What I'd like to do 

is I don't know your familiarity with what our 

procedure is here or what, in fact, is before us in 

this application, but what we do is, in the special 

exception case, is hear all sides of what might be 

objectionable conditions that are created. 

  So in your initial statement you said, you 

know, you can talk about the traffic patterns in 

Cleveland Park and Connecticut Avenue and Wisconsin.  

We need to limit our focus, and that is are you 

familiar with where this facility is located? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes, I am. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, and so you 

know the intersections, and perhaps you know the 

intersections of importance in this application? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  That I think 

would be very relevant from your experience, and you 

can tell us kind of what your experience is day to day 

and how you know these things, of what the conditions 

are in those and how they might compare to others that 

you know of that are similar. 

  Is that understandable? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yeah, that's fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that what you're 

prepared to do? 

  LT. ROCH:  Sure. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Then 

we'll let you go. 

  LT. ROCH:  Like I was saying, I've been 

with D.C. Police for 20 years, and for the last eight 

years I've been a patrol lieutenant in the Second 

District assigned to generally the Cleveland-Woodley 

Park area. 

  My general impression of the traffic 

conditions throughout Cleveland Park in particular are 

they're horrendous really.  I get E-mails, phone 

calls, letters almost on a daily basis regarding 

speeding, sign violations, parking violations all 

throughout Cleveland Park. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that unique to 
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Cleveland Park? 

  LT. ROCH:  No, I don't think.  I get 

Woodley Park, too.  Just about everywhere.  Traffic is 

pretty bad everywhere in the city. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  LT. ROCH:  But, in particular, Cleveland 

Park.  

  You get a lot of overflow traffic coming 

from Connecticut and Wisconsin Avenues.  You get a lot 

of cross-traffic, especially, you  know, all hours 

during the day, Sunday and Saturday not excluded. 

  We have the National Cathedral which is 

close by, which draws a lot of visitors in, which 

increases the parking problem and increases the 

traffic. 

  Thirty-fourth Street from about Macomb 

Street north to Porter Street, those cross streets, 

Macomb, Newark, Ordway, Porter Street, up until a 

couple of years ago, they didn't have stop signs for 

traffic crossing over 34th Street, which was a huge 

burden on us because there was a lot of accidents. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Could I just interrupt for a 

second?  I notice the clock is running.  He's not -- I 

don't think he's here as part of any party's case.  As 

I understood the ANC had asked him to participate 
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here.  It's not a request made by us. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah, okay.  Who 

noted the time that needs to be put back on there? 

  MR. NETTLER:  I think it was at 37:19. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Sorry to 

interrupt you. 

  LT. ROCH:  Sure. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman.  

Also, Lieutenant, were you sworn in? 

  LT. ROCH:  No, I don't believe I was. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Okay.  We know you tell the 

truth, but just in case. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MS. BAILEY:  Shall you stand? 

  (Whereupon, the witness was duly sworn.) 

  MS. BAILEY:  Thanks. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Ms. Bailey is tough, 

Lieutenant.  She's tough. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  LT. ROCH:  Since they put the stop signs, 

accidents have decreased slightly.  One thing I do 

want to mention.  The number of accident reports that 

were mentioned, that doesn't necessarily accurately 

reflect how many accidents were there.  Those were 

only reported ones to us.  There could have been 
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fender benders that were handled amongst the parties 

or we could have responded to the scene and determined 

that there wasn't a report that needed to be taken. 

  So I do know 34th Street corridor there 

produces a lot of accidents. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You say the corridor 

produces a lot of accidents.  So a block up or three 

blocks down? 

  LT. ROCH:  Correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  They also? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And there's 

conditions where there's a stop sign that entered into 

34th on other intersections? 

  LT. ROCH:  I'm sorry? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is there a similar 

situation on 34th, a stop sign that enters into 34th? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And may have 

comparable accident rate? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are there facilities 

like this or is the National Cathedral or anything 

else that generates traffic on those intersections? 

  LT. ROCH:  The National Cathedral does 
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generate. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So there's 

some -- 

  LT. ROCH:  Considerable traffic. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- with and others 

without facilities that generate this kind of traffic 

and accident reports, similar conditions, a stop sign 

that enters into the main thoroughfare of 34th? 

  LT. ROCH:  Other intersections? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  LT. ROCH:  I don't understand your 

question.  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If you looked at 

comparing -- here's what I have difficulty with in 

getting statistics and saying, "Here's a corner.  We 

have a stop sign that enters into a road, 34th" -- 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- "and Newark," 

right?  And there are a certain number of accidents 

there. 

  What I'm asking you in your experience in 

patrolling the entire area is is there a similar 

intersection that has similar accident reports. 

  LT. ROCH:  Thirty-fourth and Newark, 34th 

and Ordway, 34th and Macomb, those are probably the 
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three top ones there, which are all one after the 

other. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Are U turns 

illegal on Highland Street? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are they also 

illegal on Newark? 

  LT. ROCH:  I believe they're illegal on 

all of those side streets. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Okay.  What 

else would you like to tell us? 

  Are you getting a call? 

  LT. ROCH:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Can we hear it?  No, 

I'm just kidding. 

  (Laughter.) 

  LT. ROCH:  That's it.  That's it, and I 

don't know why the Secret Service can't drive as 

safely as us. 

  (Laughter.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  A good point. 

  Questions of the Board? 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Yes, Mr. Chair.  Thank you. 

  Thank you very much, Lieutenant, for your 

time today. 
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  Let me come back a little bit your 

experience with the area and just understand how 

frequently you travel this particular area.  Are you 

yourself in a police cruiser pretty much on a daily 

basis? 

  LT. ROCH:  That's right.  I'm in a patrol 

section, uniformed every day, work five days a week, 

eight, ten hours a day, and I travel through those 

neighborhoods all day. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  And generally during that, 

was it ten hours per day generally speaking? 

  LT. ROCH:  Eight to ten, right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Unless they throw you on one 

of those things we won't talk about. 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  What hours of the day 

typically? 

  LT. ROCH:  All hours.  Last month I was on 

the day shift which began at 5:30 in the morning and 

ended at two.  This week I'm on the evening shift 

which starts at 1:30 in the afternoon and ends at ten. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay. 

  LT. ROCH:  And next week I'll be on the 

midnight shift.  So -- 

  MR. ETHERLY:  So it's safe to say that 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 62

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

you, of course, have had experience -- 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  -- in this area with rush 

hour, in particular. 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Now, you spoke about -- 

during your remarks you talked about overflow and 

cross traffic.  Just for those of us who might not be 

familiar with the terms, could you talk a little bit 

about what do you mean when you say "overflow" and 

"cross traffic"? 

  LT. ROCH:  Well, the two main 

thoroughfares heading north and south in and out of 

the city are Wisconsin Avenue and Connecticut Avenue, 

which both order Cleveland Park, and you have the 

folks that encounter some kind of slow traffic on 

those main thoroughfares, and they cut through 

Cleveland Park to get over to Wisconsin Avenue or vice 

versa. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay.  So essentially -- 

  LT. ROCH:  Or they hit 34th Street. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  So essentially motorists who 

are looking to avoid -- 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  -- some of the more 
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congested and primary thoroughfares -- 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  -- would use these side 

streets as shortcuts, so to speak. 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay.  Now, you said that 

you are familiar, in particular, with the immediate 

set of streets that shall we say bound the subject 

property here. 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  The streets on which the 

applicant is situated.  Do you see anything shall we 

say -- and I'm not talking about characterizing it as 

being necessarily related to NCRC yet -- but do you 

see anything unique or shall we say especially 

challenging about the particular set of streets that 

bound NCRC from a cross traffic or an overflow 

standpoint? 

  LT. ROCH:  I think generally the streets 

are a little bit thinner there, width-wise, just from 

my observations. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay. 

  LT. ROCH:  It seems like they're tighter 

around there. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay. 
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  LT. ROCH:  From the parking standpoint and 

from two-way traffic, it's a little tighter around 

there than it is on other streets. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, okay.  You may have 

had an opportunity to hear a little bit of the 

question and answer around the video, but we've had an 

opportunity to take a look at some video footage that 

was shot just during random periods of time during the 

school's operation, and in some of the footage that we 

have seen, we've had occasion to notice pedestrians 

walking along the street or in some instances actually 

in the street.  Have you had any experience with that 

type of occurrence? 

  And if you had had experience with that 

type of occurrence, are you in any position to 

characterize that as a regular practice that you come 

across in this particular area? 

  LT. ROCH:  The portion of the videotape 

that I saw where I did see pedestrians walking in the 

street and vehicles making U turns and other 

violations like that, that's -- that's a fair 

representation of what goes on in and around Cleveland 

Park. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, okay.  Thank you, Mr. 

Chair. 
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  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Have you ever had any calls 

specifically related to NCRC?  I mean people calling 

talking about the noise or the traffic? 

  LT. ROCH:  Off the top of my head, no, I 

can't say specifically I have ever. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Any by any of your 

colleagues that you know of? 

  LT. ROCH:  They may have.  I get calls 

just generally on just the flow of traffic and stop 

sign and other sign violations all throughout 

Cleveland Park. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  In that neighborhood, but 

nobody has ever specifically mentioned NCRC? 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything else? 

  (No response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Cross 

examination. 

  MS. DWYER:  Hi. 

  LT. ROCH:  How are you doing? 

  MS. DWYER:  Good.  I just have one 

question.  In your experience going through Cleveland 

Park, do you observe the parents walking children and 

the level of activity around NCRC also around other 
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schools like John Eaton School in the morning and NCS 

you mentioned, National Cathedral School? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yeah.  Cleveland -- 

  MS. DWYER:  There are number of schools in 

that area.  Is this fairly common at drop-off and 

pickup time? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yeah.  Parents walking children 

not so much in the street around Eaton or the National 

Cathedral School, but general congestion and double 

parking and violations, yeah.  It's pretty widespread 

throughout Cleveland Park. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  That's what I thought. 

 Thank you. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Understanding what you said, 

that it's widespread throughout Cleveland Park, do you 

nevertheless find that the conditions around NCRC are 

somewhat unique? 

  LT. ROCH:  I don't know if I'm in a 

position to exactly say that they're unique. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, let's take it from a 

different perspective.  You talked about the streets 

being narrower here.  Does that cause a different type 

of concern because of how narrow they are than, let's 

say, if something was on Porter Street? 

  LT. ROCH:  Oh, of course, yes.  The flow 
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of traffic on a narrower street, along with 

pedestrians where there may not be a sidewalk, create 

concerns for me. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And you said that you 

thought that the video that you've seen was fairly 

representative of what you yourself have observed in 

this area; is that correct? 

  LT. ROCH:  That's right, throughout 

Cleveland Park, yeah. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Or this area in particular 

though, is this fairly representative of this area 

around Highland Place and around Newark? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And what is yours or the 

Police Department's capability of responding to the 

different issues that were represented on that 

videotape? 

  LT. ROCH:  My manpower is stressed, and 

I'm sure every Patrol Service Area has manpower 

issues.  We have a lot of demands.  Crime issues we 

try to address first, along with traffic.  Most of the 

concerns in Cleveland Park deal with the traffic 

issues, and we address those, try to address those on 

a daily issue or daily basis, but as far as 

specifically targeting one stop sign or one roadway 
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for an extended length of time, I wouldn't be able to 

do that. 

  I might be able to hit it once a week or 

maybe twice a week with the manpower that I have, but 

addressing it on a regular basis would be  real strain 

on me. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Now, you testified also that 

you have, depending on the week, different times in 

which you're on duty throughout the area. 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Whether it's night, 

midnight, or day.  So you've noticed the area when the 

school is not in session, when the school is in 

session, correct? 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And have you noticed a 

significant difference between when it's in session 

and not in session? 

  LT. ROCH:  And then, again, we're talking 

specifically about the school.  I'm looking at 

Cleveland Park in general, traffic in general in 

Cleveland Park in my opinion is heavy even on 

Saturdays and Sundays.  During the day, during the 

evening hours, during the midnight tour -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, let's try -- 
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  LT. ROCH:  -- it's busy. 

  MR. NETTLER:  -- to narrow it down to this 

area.  Let's take Highland Place on Saturdays and 

Sundays.  Do you find -- do you find the videotape 

being representative of what -- did you see the whole 

videotape? 

  LT. ROCH:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  No, you haven't.  Okay.  

Then let's go back to your own observations.  Do you 

find that at least on Highland Place, if you can 

recall, whether there's a significant amount of 

traffic of children in the street or cars seeking to 

find places to park on a Saturday and Sunday when the 

school is not in session? 

  LT. ROCH:  I know I've driven through 

Highland Place at all times during the day, and it is 

a tight street, and like a lot of streets in Cleveland 

Park.  They're tight, and you know, I've driven 

through, I'm sure, during times when school was in or 

school was letting out and parents were picking kids 

up.  I can't remember specifically any incidents off 

the top of my head, but just generally know that 

traffic is tight there, and it's congested pretty much 

all hours during the day, except for late at night, 

early in the morning, even on the weekends, just from 
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visitors and from residents coming in and out of the 

neighborhood. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  I have no other 

questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any others?  Cross 

examination?  One more. 

  MS. BURG:  Hi, Lieutenant Roch.  I just 

have a couple of questions. 

  Were you authorized by the MPD to testify 

today? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes, I discussed my testimony 

with Commander Moore this morning. 

  MS. BURG:  And he authorized you to come 

and testify on behalf of the Second District? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes, he did. 

  MS. BURG:  Okay.  Are non-officers 

authorized to direct traffic to disregard stop signs 

or traffic lights in the District? 

  LT. ROCH:  No. 

  MS. BURG:  Does the MPD ever get involved 

with enforcing school traffic management plans? 

  LT. ROCH:  No, not to my knowledge. 

  MS. BURG:  If you were asked to, if the 

MPD were asked to be involved in the Second District, 

in PSA-204, do you have the personnel to enforce 
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traffic management plans? 

  LT. ROCH:  On a daily basis? 

  MS. BURG:  Yes. 

  LT. ROCH:  No, no.  Maybe a specific 

particular type of little festival or something like 

that we can assist, but not on a daily basis. 

  MS. BURG:  Okay.  Based on your knowledge 

of the neighborhood streets, if Highland Place were 

designated a one-way street heading west between 

Ashley Place and 33rd Street, would, in your 

estimation, most of the traffic go to 34th and Newark 

Street? 

  LT. ROCH:  Yes, I believe so. 

  MS. BURG:  And how would you characterize 

the traffic on 34th Street currently? 

  LT. ROCH:  It's congested.  It's fast and 

congested.  It's fast and dangerous. 

  MS. BURG:  So in your estimation would you 

recommend routing more traffic to 34th Street, to that 

intersection, in particular, let's say, that 

intersection in particular, Newark and 34th? 

  LT. ROCH:  No, I think anything that you 

could do to relieve traffic going on the 34th Street 

would probably be the best course of action. 

  MS. BURG:  Okay.  I just have one other 
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question.  In your estimation, because you know all of 

the neighborhood streets probably better than anyone, 

is Highland Place unusual or typical of Cleveland Park 

streets in terms of the width of the street, the curve 

of the street, the appearance or lack of sidewalks? 

  LT. ROCH:  In my opinion, that's a -- 

Highland Place is a unique street in Cleveland Park.  

You would have hard-pressed to find another street 

like that, I think. 

  MS. BURG:  In terms of those issues? 

  LT. ROCH:  In terms of the width, in terms 

of the way it travels through the neighborhood, and -- 

yeah. 

  MS. BURG:  Thank you very much.  No more 

questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We seem to have 

awakened something.  Yes. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Hi.  Linda Badami, 3207 

Highland Place. 

  I just want to clarify something you said. 

 Did I hear you say that traffic on Highland Place is 

the same in terms of volume on the weekends as it is 

during NCRC's school hours? 

  LT. ROCH:  I don't think I specifically 

said Highland Place.  I think I said Cleveland Park in 
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general I've noticed that, you know, the flow of 

traffic in and out of Cleveland Park is pretty much a 

good volume even on the weekends -- 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay. 

  LT. ROCH:  -- through your neighborhood. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Do you have a comment on the 

volume of traffic specifically for Highland Place on 

the weekends? 

  LT. ROCH:  No.  No, I don't.  Sorry. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Good afternoon, Officer.  

My name is Steve Hunsicker.  I have just what I think 

is one clarification. 

  I believe I understood you to say that 

from your observations the video showed what you would 

consider typical conditions on Highland Place and 

Newark Street.  Do you recall that, sir? 

  LT. ROCH:  I think I might have said 

that's typical of Cleveland Park traffic, congestion, 

the way folks drive throughout Cleveland Park. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Yeah.  I wanted to ask you 

whether you  viewed the video insofar as it showed 

conditions on Ordway Street as typical of conditions 

on Ordway Street in your experience. 

  LT. ROCH:  Thirty-fourth and Ordway or are 
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we looking at just Ordway? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Well, let's break it down 

in two.  First of all -- 

  LT. ROCH:  The line of traffic heading 

toward 34th Street on Ordway?  Yeah, that's a typical 

scene during the day. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  So in your view the video 

showed typical conditions on Ordway Street based on 

your experience? 

  LT. ROCH:  Right. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay.  Thank you, sir. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Good afternoon, Lieutenant 

Roch. 

  LT. ROCH:  Thank you. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Bruce Beckner, 3225 Highland 

Place. 

  I just want to clarify a couple of things 

about your testimony.  First, did you see in the video 

pictures of people making U turns?  Was that part of 

the video that you saw? 

  LT. ROCH:  I believe I did see some 

portion of that. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay.  I mean, is it your 

testimony that people making U turns in the middle of 

the block is typical throughout Cleveland Park? 
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  LT. ROCH:  When they encounter traffic, 

yeah, or congestion, I've seen a lot of vehicles make 

U turns in the middle of the block. 

  MR. BECKNER:  What about people walking 

strollers down the middle of the street?  Is that 

typical of what you see in Cleveland Park, apart from 

around NCRC? 

  LT. ROCH:  No, I can't say that that's a 

typical scene throughout Cleveland Park. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Did we cover 

everybody?  Okay.   

  Last question.  Who's a better driver, 

city or suburban? 

  (Laughter.) 

  LT. ROCH:  Whew. 

  PARTICIPANT:  Where do you live? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  LT. ROCH:  Those folks from Michigan that 

come down here. 

  (Laughter.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's the truth.  

Okay.  Very well.  If there's nothing else, we thank 

you very much. 

  LT. ROCH:  Thanks. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Of course, you're 
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more than welcome to stay for the rest of the 

afternoon and see how this goes, but otherwise we 

appreciate your coming down and taking the time to do 

that. 

  Let's move on then.  We have the next 

party in opposition to present their case?  Yes, Mr. 

Nettler. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And if I can have at least 

the first three of our people come up.  If I get my 

glasses on, I'll tell you who those people are. 

  And Bob Schwartz. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's go. 

  MR. NETTLER:  I have a brief statement 

first, and which is addressed to one of the issues 

here, and let me start then. 

  Our firm represents several neighbors 

which we have called the Cleveland Park Neighbors of 

the National Child Research Center, NCRC.  They're 

opposed to request for special exception and are 

joined in their opposition by over 100 residents in 

the area and all neighborhood associations. 

  You will hear testimony from a number of 

the residents addressed to both special exception 

issues and the variance issues. 

  As you're aware, NCRC needs a variance 
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from the prohibition against having two or more 

principal buildings on a single subdivided lot, and a 

special exception to expand a nursery school.  It's 

our position that NCRC has not demonstrated that it's 

entitled to any of the relief it has requested. 

  We will briefly discuss the variance 

relief needed with regard to the single subdivided lot 

issue.  Although it's our continuing contention that 

such relief is in the nature of a request for a use 

variance, in light of the Board's ruling, I will 

concentrate on whether they have demonstrated 

compliance with the requirements for an area variance. 

  Simply stated, it's our position that NCRC 

has not even come close to demonstrating any 

compliance with those requirements, and 

notwithstanding the Office of Planning's 

recommendation on the issue, its testimony, in fact, 

also demonstrates that NCRC does not meet the 

requirements for an area variance. 

  You are familiar with what those 

requirements are.  NCRC has not presented any evidence 

that it meets those requirements since the property is 

not unique.  There's no practical difficulties in 

complying with the zoning regulations for a single 

subdivided lot, and it will adversely impact the 
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surrounding neighborhood. 

  Furthermore, though not an absolute bar to 

an area variance, the Board must consider the fact 

that the requested relieve arises from a self-created 

hardship when it considers the issue of practical 

difficulties, that self-created hardship being one 

that they themselves manifest in their desire not to 

seek a subdivision of the site. 

  The mere fact that the property is located 

within the historic district of that shares the 

topography noted in the designation of that historic 

district does not make the property unique.  There's 

many cases both by this Board and by the court of 

appeals which have said so. 

  And the fact that new construction is 

subject to historic preservation review or that 

property has ample open space and a large playground 

also does not make the property unique.  Indeed, the 

applicant's witness on this issue, its architect, 

besides professing ignorance as to the difference 

between area variance and a use variance or that such 

relief was even needed, testified that he really was 

not familiar with any aspect of the surrounding 

properties, but ultimately agreed that neighboring 

properties had the same characteristic as that owned 
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  The court went on to invalidate in that 

case the BZA's grant of an area variance that was 

based on the effect of the property's location in 

historic district and the property's large size, 

coupled with topographical conditions which, in fact, 

affected neighboring properties.  As illustrated 

above, the property is not unique. 

  NCRC provided the Board with a list of 

factors it claimed results in the property being 

unique, and its architect, Trunk Anthony (phonetic), 

testified that the property is unique because of its 

size, 44,000 square feet, because it is a through lot 

from Ordway to Highland Place, because it's improved 

with buildings which contribute to the Cleveland Park 

Historic District, and because it has a significant 

grade change. 

  Mr. Anthony included an additional ground 

for uniqueness:  that the property is unique because 

after it's improved, over 80 percent of the site will 

be devoted to open space.  A further condition, as you 
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know, has nothing to do with whether the property is 

unique for purposes of getting an area variance today. 

  Instead, as the testimony demonstrated, 

none of these factors make the property unique.  It 

shares the same characteristic common to all of its 

neighborhoods in that it being a contributing building 

to the historic district.  The large lot size affords 

it the opportunity to subdivide.  That's a 

characteristic that is well shared by some of its 

neighbors, and in fact, instead of being it being an 

impediment, as I said, makes it large enough to be 

subdivided into two record lots. 

  Lastly, a topography and the fact that 

it's a through lot or other attributes that are shared 

by the same NCRC neighbors, and you're going to hear 

more about that from some of the neighbors themselves. 

  Thus, there isn't even a confluence of 

factors which would support a finding of uniqueness, 

and even if the Board were to adopt NCRC's claims, it 

clearly can't meet the practical difficulty test.  Mr. 

Anthony stated that the property's location in 

historic -- in responding to the issue of practical 

difficulty, Mr. Anthony stated that the property's 

location in the historic district and the need to 

match the character of the District in the site by 
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separating the buildings is what creates the practical 

difficulty. 

  Mr. Anthony went on to note that by 

creating another record lot, you would diminish the 

open wooded setting and need to comply with other 

zoning requirements. 

  That simply doesn't make sense.  There's 

nothing in this record to support that, and there's 

certainly no basis for saying that that's a basis for 

a practical difficulty. 

  On cross examination, Mr. Anthony 

acknowledged that he had never developed plans which 

provided for the buildings to be located on two record 

lots.  He said that creating a new lot might create 

other issues, but it was a very quick look since he 

thought it was not something the neighbors would go 

along with. 

  That's not a practical difficulty either. 

  Ultimately Mr. Anthony testified that he 

did not know if the NCRC would need any other area 

variance or zoning relief if he subdivided the lots 

into two lots of record.  In any event, he's not even 

sure of the definition of a variance since he has 

never been asked to testify on such an issue before 

this Board. 
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  Since he was not even of the opinion at 

the time he certified the application that he needed 

any variance relief to construct two buildings on one 

record lot, his post hoc rationalizations are not 

credible.  As I said, the large size topography, the 

very large playground, significant open space do not 

create any difficulty in NCRC's ability to continue to 

use the property or in its ability to create two 

record lots. 

  Furthermore, the fact that the 

difficulties are self-created or self-imposed is one 

of the many factors that you must consider in 

determining whether there are any practical 

difficulties in this area variance context. 

  As I stated, NCRC does not need the 

requested relief in order to continue to use this site 

as a school or to renovate and continue to use the 

existing structures or to subdivide the lots, to which 

you've also heard a significant amount of testimony 

from both the applicant and the Office of Planning. 

  Finally, whether the relief be deemed an 

area or use variance, the fact still remains that the 

proposed relief would create a substantial burden on 

the surrounding community, which is already overtaxed 

by NCRC's unauthorized expansion of its enrollment, 
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and you will hear testimony that the enrollment 

increase here is an increase of 60, not an increase of 

ten as you've heard from this testimony.  It may be 

ten from the day before the application was filed, but 

the enrollment was 108.  The enrollment was 108.  It 

had authority for as many as 120, not at any one time 

the enrollment.  

  And in fact, the enrollment up to 1998, 

and you'll hear testimony from others about that, 

was -- the total enrollment, not at any one time -- 

were approaching those figures, and not the 180 or 160 

or 70 that you've heard before. 

  It's worth noting the history of the 

present prohibition when considering this aspect of 

the test for an area variance, that is, whether it's 

in violation of the zone plan.  In 1958, when the 

zoning regulations were adopted, there was no 

prohibition against the construction of more than one 

single building on a single subdivided lot, but the 

11-member panel that studied the issue and recommended 

adoption of the current prohibition said in 1963 that 

the adoption of this regulation would provide the most 

drastic policy change during the more than four 

decades of zoning control in the District of Columbia. 

 The proposal would prohibit the issuance of all 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 84

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

future permits to erect, construct, convert or alter 

any building which is not now located upon or which 

could not be legally converted in a single subdivided 

lot of record. 

  And it was so significant because if you 

think about it here, you have no idea in granting a 

variance from that provision how you're impacting side 

yard requirements, rear yard requirements, a whole 

host of other requirements.  There's a prohibition 

against having two more principal buildings on a 

single subdivided lot because you never get to those 

issues.  It's a significant impact on the zoning 

regulations. 

  I am  not aware of any situation since it 

was adopted in which this Board of Zoning Adjustment 

has ever approved of an application for a variance to 

allow two or more principal building on a single 

subdivided lot, and the Board has certainly, as I 

said, has never granted a property owner whose lot is 

large enough to be subdivided into either another 

record lot or a theoretical lot, and that's the case 

here. 

  With regard to the special exception 

issue, you will hear testimony and you have heard 

testimony from both the Office of Planning and the 
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Department of Transportation opposed to this 

application asking for you to wait and see. 

  We're asking you to deny this application. 

 We're asking you to deny this application because it 

will have a significant adverse impact, a continuing 

adverse impact as it does not on the neighborhood.  It 

represents a situation where you've had significant 

violations of a prior order, significant 

misrepresentations to this Board in the past and in 

these proceedings as to the manner in which these 

operations are conducted, and we do not hear anything 

that provides any guidance or any comfort to us that 

would suggest that a special exception approval here 

would be in accordance with the zoning regulations. 

  Our first witness is Lanie Kaufman 

(phonetic). 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Good afternoon.  My name is 

Lane Kaufman.  I live at 3230 Highland Place.  Our 

house is located on the other side of the street from 

NCRC, directly across from the school. 

  My children attended NCRC for five 

consecutive years.  During that time I was very active 

in the school, and I was a strong supporter of the 

school.  I still am, despite my sharp disagreement 

with NCRC's decision to increase the student and staff 
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population and to build an enormous new building.  My 

support for the school has not diminished in the 

slightest. 

  I noticed with sadness that those NCRC 

parents who testified before the panel during our last 

session equated opposition to NCRC's plans to expand 

with opposition to the school as a whole.  Quite the 

contrary, my husband and I support the school's 

existence and its mission. 

  We do, however, oppose NCRC's plan to 

increase the size of its student and staff population 

and to nearly double the size of its physical plant.  

In my testimony today I would like to spend time on 

one reason why the BZA should reject NCRC's 

application.  That reason is that if approved, NCRC's 

proposed new development will make a very bad parking 

and traffic situation much worse. 

  In my testimony today, I would like to 

present evidence showing had bad the current parking 

situation is on Highland Place.  If the BZA approves 

NCRC's proposal, that situation will only get worse. 

  To help explain the traffic and parking 

issues that we live with every day, I prepared an 

enlarged D.C. tax map.  I know that by now you're 

familiar with this little neighborhood, but this map 
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at least is to scale. 

  Important features to note, as others have 

testified, are the following.  There is a blind, sharp 

curve on Highland Place located right in front of the 

entrance of NCRC, right at the spot where children are 

picked up and dropped of during a normal school day.  

The local streets around NCRC that lead to and from 

the school are exceptionally narrow.  The 

infrastructure of these streets was designed literally 

100 years ago.  NCRC sits in the middle of these 

small, narrow, residential streets. 

  Highland Place is so narrow the utility 

poles are located in the middle of the sidewalk on the 

school side of the street.  People cannot walk or push 

strollers to or from the school on that sidewalk 

without being obstructed.  

  The reality is that parents and caregivers 

find it difficult to use the sidewalk and frequently 

walk in the street. 

  The owners of the houses in red are all 

opposed to NCRC's proposed expansion.  As you can see, 

there is virtual unanimity among the families in the 

neighborhood.  One hundred and nine have signed the 

petition against this project, and that petition has 

been submitted to this Board. 
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  Excuse me.  I have a handout so that 

everyone can see this more closely.  I don't know if 

those have been handed out. 

  PARTICIPANT:  They have. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  I'm about to show you 18 photographs which 

you have in your handouts if it's difficult to see 

across the room. 

  With only one exception, I took these 

photographs during school hours during a time period 

after NCRC announced its plans in February 2002 to 

increase enrollment and staff size, running up through 

the end of the 2003 academic year.  That would be June 

2003.  These photographs demonstrate three things. 

  First, the congestion on Highland Place 

and parts of Newark Street is severe and dangerous. 

  Second, illegal parking is constant, and 

traffic violations persist in the presence of cones 

and guards. 

  And finally, nothing that the school has 

done has solved these problems. 

  Looking at Photos 1 and 2, you can see 

what the parking and street conditions are on Highland 

Place on non-school days.  In Photo 1, you can see 

NCRC's front lawn running down to the street on the 
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left, and you can see where Highland Place curves 

sharply to the right in the center portion of the 

photograph. 

  In Photo 2, you're looking at the same 

blind curve from the other end of the street.  On the 

right side of the street, you can see NCRC's law 

coming down the hill to where Highland Place curves 

sharply to the left.  That blind curve is right in 

front of the school's entrance, right at the spot 

where NCRC children are picked up and dropped off. 

  Please notice something else about Photo 

1.  There is no sidewalk and there is no parking on 

the side of the street directly across from NCRC.  

When my kids walk out of our small front yard, they go 

into the street.  They are not on a sidewalk.  They 

are not on a parking strip of lawn.  They are in 

Highland Place. 

  As a former NCRC parent, I know how hard 

the school works to try to get its parents and 

caregivers to conform to the 1998 BZA order to park 

legally, to drive legally, and to be courteous to the 

neighbors.  Not surprisingly, it doesn't always work. 

  The photos that follow clearly show the 

impact of NCRC's current population on parking and 

traffic.  These photographs also show that despite 
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NCRC's very best efforts, human nature is a powerful 

force to be reckoned with. 

  In Photo 3, two illegally parked cars are 

at the intersection of Highland and 33rd.  Last year 

the school attempted to mitigate the congestion at the 

corner of 33rd and Highland where the Beckners and the 

Taylors live.  They implemented a new traffic pattern. 

 The result was simply to shift the congestion from 

the Beckners and the Taylors to the stretch of 

Highland Place in front of the Nealy-Badami House 

where the Craigs and the Kapelmans and the Atkinsons 

live. 

  Now, please look at Photo 4.  This is the 

stretch of Highland to which the congestion has simply 

been shifted.  This photograph portrays a view of 

Highland Place looking towards the school during 

pickup time on a typical afternoon.  You see a line of 

parked cars on the farthest right-hand side of the 

street.  Those parked cars are not from the 

neighborhood, but belong for the most part  to the 

parents of NCRC, staff and NCRC parents.  You will 

notice the second line of cars next to the parked cars 

also on the right hand of Highland Place.  These cars 

are slow moving pickup line, and finally you'll notice 

the Ryder truck located on the left-hand side of 
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Highland Place coming from the other direction. 

  In actuality, that rental moving van is 

stopped, and the street is totally blocked to normal 

traffic.  If I want to get to my house going in this 

direction on Highland Place, I'd have to wait in the 

pickup line, or back up my car 200 yards, turn it 

around and went out to Newark Street and around the 

block and against the NCRC traffic coming out of 33rd 

place. 

  Of course, the problem of the Ryder truck 

is not always there, and the typical  solution for a 

non-NCRC person trying to get through would be to pull 

out of the carpool line and to drive on the wrong side 

of the road toward the blind curve.   That would be in 

the picture on the left side of Highland Place where 

the Ryder truck is. 

  It happens all the time.  It is, of 

course, illegal.  It is also scary. 

  Photo 5.  This photograph shows a car 

parked legally on 33rd Place.  To make enough room for 

his car at this location, the driver  moved the cone 

that NCRC had placed there to prevent illegal parking. 

 This photograph shows the power of human nature 

overwhelming NCRC's traffic mitigation efforts. 

  Photo 6.  This photo is a view out my 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 92

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

front window looking directly onto Highland Place, and 

if you want to show that, this photograph shows cars 

three deep across Highland Place.  You will notice 

that the car nearest to our house, the stationwagon, 

is not only blocking Highland Place.  That car is 

driving on the left side of a two-way road.  It is 

going in the wrong direction.  It is committing a 

moving violation. 

  Photo 7, illegally parked cars in front of 

 NCRC.  The dark blue car closest to the picket fence 

is parked illegally.  Please notice the narrow 

driveway on the right side of the photograph that we 

share with our neighbors.  Shared driveways are common 

in our neighborhood.  Whoever arrives there first gets 

to use the driveway.  There's a premium on the 

availability of street-side parking for those of us 

who share driveways, and we see that in Photo 8. 

  Photo 9, this photograph portrays a 

driverless car, the blue Volvo stationwagon, double 

parked across the street from our house.  This 

photograph also shows one parent standing in the 

middle of the street chatting with the driver of 

another double parked car. 

  The cars in this photograph are not 

waiting in the pickup line, which is located at the 
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extreme right of the photo.  They are parked illegally 

in front of our house. 

  Photo 10.  These two cars are illegally 

parked, one in front of the stop sign at the corner of 

Highland Place and 33rd, the other not far enough away 

from the stop sign. 

  Photo 11 shows an illegally parked car 

located directly in front of a no parking at any time 

sign.  This photograph also shows a parent and child I 

witnessed from NCRC approaching the illegally parked 

car. 

  Photo 12.  This photo shows that despite 

security hired by NCRC to control traffic during a 

special school event, cars line both sides of the 

street, creating only one moving lane and blocking the 

way for normal two-way traffic.   

  The photograph provides additional 

evidence that NCRC's efforts to mitigate traffic 

problems are frequently overwhelmed by the magnitude 

of the problem itself.   

  The traffic problems you see in these 

photographs are not the exception.  They occur almost 

every day the school is in session, and as Susan 

Piggott testified to this Board on June 24th, quote, 

"This is the result of NCRC using every effort to 
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accommodate neighbors' concerns," end quote. 

  The photos that follow were also taken 

during school hours.  I took these photographs after 

the NCRC application was first discussed at our local 

ANC meeting and before the second BZA hearing on this 

matter. 

  The significance of the time frame is 

this.  One can safely assume that NCRC was at this 

particular moment doing its level best to mitigate 

traffic problems.  The photographs will show, however, 

that NCRC drivers continue to park and drive 

illegally, ignoring NCRC's efforts and the  District 

laws. 

  Photo 13.  These two cars are not only 

parked illegally, as can be seen from the "no standing 

or parking any time" sign in this picture.  They're 

also parked in total disregard of NCRC's orange 

traffic cone. 

  Photo 14, similar to Photo 13, shows 

another car parked illegally in a no parking any time 

zone and in complete disregard to NCRC's orange 

traffic cone. 

  Photo 15.  These three cars are all parked 

illegally on 33rd Place, one facing the wrong 

direction, another jutting out into the middle of 
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Highland Place.  The Beckners' house appears at the 

top center of the photograph. 

  Photo 16.  The white delivery truck on the 

right side of the photo is illegally parked and facing 

the wrong direction on Highland Place.  I witnessed 

the driver of the truck returning to it from NCRC 

during afternoon pickup time.  I took this photo 

standing in front of my house on October 9th about 

three weeks ago. 

  The traffic problems generated by NCRC 

radiate to the larger neighborhood.  Photo 17 shows 

Newark Street on May 13th, 2003, during NCRC's mid-

afternoon pick up at 3:35 in the afternoon.  There was 

a line of ten cars waiting to turn onto 34th Street or 

to get across it. 

  Photo 18 shows what happens to cars that 

attempt to make right turns onto Newark Street from 

34th during mid-afternoon pickup at NCRC.  They 

immediately confront a traffic jam of NCRC travelers 

lined up on Newark Street waiting to cross 34th 

Street. 

  Why does this happen?  Because the narrow 

streets that lead to and from NCRC were not designed 

to handle and simply cannot handle the volume of 

traffic that's generated by NCRC staff and student 
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population at its current levels. 

  Claire Block, a member of the NCRC Board 

of Trustees, suggested to the BZA that one solution 

would be to, quote, "To cut into the front yards on 

Highland Place to create a wider street," end quote.  

Her suggestion concedes implicitly the existence of 

the fundamental problem.  Her proposed solution 

requiring neighbors on Highland Place to give up the 

front of their properties to assist NCRC traffic flow 

cannot be taken seriously. 

  Let me make one final observation about 

the current situation.  It is true that NCRC's recent 

efforts have improved the traffic flow on Highland 

Place, but it is also true that those efforts did not 

begin in earnest until (a) NCRC decided in February 

2002 that it wanted to expand the size of the 

population and nearly double its physical size; (b) 

until NCRC realized that it would, in fact, be 

appearing before various regulatory agencies that 

would be interested in this situation; and (c) until 

the neighbors with remarkable and immediate unanimity 

came together in opposition of the plan. 

  I would urge you, the members of this 

panel, to take a lesson from your own experience.  

When the teacher walks into the classroom, the 
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students are on their best behavior, quiet, looking 

attentive.  When the teacher is out of the room, it's 

a different story and the spitballs start flying. 

  Even with that dynamic so plainly at work 

here, the underlying traffic problem is so acute that 

even NCRC's effort on its best behavior falls far 

short of an acceptable situation.  I urge you to 

reject NCRC's application.  To approve that 

application would only make a very bad situation much 

worse. 

  Thank you. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Our next witness is Steve 

Petersen, who has been accepted before this Board as a 

transportation planner.  I have provided you with 

copies of his resume, with our opposition. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  He is an expert -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- in planning?  Did 

we get that? 

  Did you say you submitted. 

  MR. NETTLER:  This keeps going off. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, it's in the 

record. 

  MR. NETTLER:  It is in the record already. 

 It was done with our opposition. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, boy.  Where did 

we put that? 

  MR. NETTLER:  I have some extras if you'd 

like. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Tell me what 

submission it was attached to or was it individual? 

  MR. NETTLER:  No, it was attached to our 

appearing as a party. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll get it, in all 

18 inches. 

  PARTICIPANT:  Can we stop the time during 

this? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah. 

  PARTICIPANT:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Does everyone have 

one?  Does the applicant?  Yes, no?  Do we have a 

copy? 

  MS. DWYER:  We have no problem with this. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No problem? 

  Mr. Zaidain, any problem? 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  The paper looks nice. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah, it sure does. 

 Any questions from the Board?  Yes. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Just a quick question.  I'm 
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scanning this.  What kind of experience does Mr. 

Petersen have with this type of situation, a child 

development center type use in a neighborhood?  Any 

type of experience in that capacity? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, he has testified 

before this Board in prior special exception cases 

involving schools in residential neighborhoods. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 

  MR. NETTLER:  He can, if you want -- and 

accepted as an expert in those. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I have no objection, Mr. 

Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any others, 

comments? 

  MS. DWYER:  Could I? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Could I ask that Mr. Petersen 

answer Mr. Zaidain's question as to what his 

experience is with child development centers? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Certainly.  A good 

point. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Could you turn on 

your microphone, please? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yes.  for the record, my 
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name is Stephen G. Petersen, a traffic planning and 

engineering consultant, founder of a firm known as 

Street Traffic Studies, Limited, and I reside in 

Gaithersburg, Maryland at 16628 South Westland Drive, 

Gaithersburg. 

  In regard to the issue of experience in 

day care and school studies, let me recite a few.  

Within the District of Columbia, I was involved with 

Washington International School at 36th and I Streets 

in a rather interesting situation where I was retained 

by the neighborhood in that case and then subsequently 

was retained by the school to measure the 

effectiveness of the transportation demand program 

that was established for that school. 

  I also testified before this Board in the 

application of the Sheridan Circle Arts School, where 

they wanted to establish a for music and arts on the 

circle, and in many respects that has characteristics 

of day care, except it's even more accelerated because 

these sessions were only an hour or two. 

  I testified in the District on a small 

school that was taking over another school facility up 

on upper 16th Street known as the Oneness Family 

School, and my experience is in the suburban area 

around Washington, D.C. -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Interesting as that 

might be, Mr. Zaidain, is that sufficient? 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any questions, 

follow-up? 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I was satisfied with the 

notion that he had been accepted before, and I 

think -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  -- I think Ms. Dwyer wanted 

to get some additional information. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I had a few memories 

brought back to mind actually.  Any other questions, 

comments, further questions?  Any objections from any 

of the parties? 

  (No response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Thank you, 

Mr. Petersen.  I think it has met with no objection to 

grant you expert status as a traffic planning and 

engineering witness. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Thank you, sir. 

  I've outlined my testimony in such a way 

that I'm going to deal with four specific topics.  One 

is the level of traffic flow as it relates to 

residential streets.   
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  The second is the amount of parking 

generated by NCRC. 

  Third is child drop-off and pickup 

activities as they relate to NCRC. 

  And finally, the issue that was being 

discussed here at length in terms of the videos, the 

off-campus parkers and walkers, which are really not 

addressed by the TMP. 

  Preliminarily, I would like to say that I 

do concur with the findings of DDOT relative to the 

traffic conditions in the neighborhood, and that in my 

opinion these traffic conditions have the potential to 

cause problems, safety problems, for both pedestrians 

and motorists. 

  I've got a series of exhibits, and I will 

essentially address my remarks related to these 

exhibits.  The top one is a blow-up of the D.C. zoning 

map showing the specific neighborhood and including on 

it some highlighting, and that highlighting 

essentially is of Highland Place, 33rd Place, Ashley 

Terrace, which are three streets that serve a purely 

residential street function. 

  There is also highlighting on Ordway 

Street, which indicates an area that's influenced by 

NCRC on a street that serves a residential function, 
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but it also serves to carry traffic that has neither 

an origin nor a destination on the street, which is an 

inherent characteristic of streets in a grid system. 

  As we elicited through a question to Mr. 

George, there is a publication of the Institute of 

Transportation Engineers  that specifically addresses 

transportation and land development.  It discusses a 

variety of issues, but devotes a full chapter, Chapter 

13, to residential streets and contrasts them to other 

streets with multiple traffic functions. 

  Among the factors discussed in this 

chapter is that level of service is not an appropriate 

measure to describe the operation of traffic on a 

residential street.  The level of service is used to 

describe quality of traffic flow in terms of delay 

experienced by vehicle drivers on a street.  It does 

not address the impact of traffic flow on a 

residential street or in a neighborhood. 

  Pages 2 and 3 of the handout are a series 

of statements that are extracted from Chapter 13 of 

the referenced publication.  In particular, I'd like 

to call your attention to two of those statements that 

are germane to this case. 

  Number one, a livable residential 

neighborhood provides an environment that satisfies 
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the desires of the residents while accounting for the 

difference in life style, housing preference, 

orientation of the home relative to the street, lot 

size and proximity to non-residential areas. 

  And the second, environmental quality of 

the neighborhood is enhanced when all or at least the 

vast majority of vehicle trips on a local street have 

an origin or destination on that street.  In this 

regard, NCRC is not a destination in the true sense of 

the word for all of the parents that bring children to 

that street because they immediately depart and go 

somewhere else. 

  Traffic engineers talk about this as being 

pass-by trips or diverted trips and not primary trips 

to that location and return to where they originated. 

  In my opinion, Mr. George, NCRC's traffic 

consultant, has not addressed the real impact of NCRC 

on its neighbors on Highland Place or Ordway Street 

under either conditions as they exist today or will 

become if your requested expansion is permitted. 

  Let me move now to the fourth and fifth 

pages of the handout, which are charts labeled 1(a) 

and 1(b) and do some traffic data comparisons.  These 

comparisons were done under two sets of conditions.   

  The first condition, shown by the dotted 
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line and the Chart 1(a) deals with Highland Place and 

then Chart 1(b) will deal with Ordway Street. 

  Chart 1(a) shows with a dotted line 

traffic flow over the course of a period of 16 hours 

of two typical days, and this is the average of two 

days when NCRC is on spring break.  The solid line is, 

again, an average of two days.  It shows the activity 

level on Highland Place as a result of NCRC's 

activity. 

  The morning, as has been indicated, is the 

highest peak time, and we've got over five times as 

many vehicles using Highland Place, actually using the 

system of Highland Place and 33rd Place, and the end 

of Ashley Terrace as we do when NCRC is not there.  

And this demonstrates that but for the traffic 

generated by NCRC the volume of trips on Highland 

Place modify the volume. 

  We can contrast that with Chart 1(b), 

which using the same references and the same scale 

shows that Ordway Street is a much busier street, and 

there is not a lot of difference between a day when 

NCRC is open versus when it's in spring break.  And 

this goes to the point I made earlier.  Ordway Street 

is a traffic street, but the very fact that it is a 

traffic street means that the implications of the 
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parking and the unparking and the loading and the 

double parking that occurs as a result of NCRC's 

activity exacerbates and causes conditions that have 

the potential of including safety problems. 

  And we saw in the videos that even on 

Ordway Place children walk in the street because there 

is no sidewalk on the NCRC side. 

  Moving on to the next set of three charts 

labeled 2(a), 2(b), and 2(c), which reflect parking is 

a measure of impact in this particular neighborhood.  

In order to generate these statistics, I enlisted the 

help of the neighbors to actually go out and monitor 

three different conditions.  This is the first of 

them.  This is parking, and these are, again, done 

over two-day periods as listed on the charts.  Study 

period one was when NCRC was in spring recess.  Study 

period two is when school was open. 

  Chart 2(a) is a composite of Highland 

Place and Ordway Street and reflects the activity over 

approximately 80 parking spaces, 40 on each street.  

so that it starts at NCRC and works in both directions 

until you had approximately 40 spaces. 

  In this composite, we can see that the 

morning peak period, that period which was not studied 

by Mr. George, by the way, shows a 73 percent increase 
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in the amount of parking in this composite set of 

these streets as a result of NCRC activity.  On 

average over the course of the day, there's a 54 

percent more parking in this neighborhood as a result 

of NCRC's activity. 

  But it's very different.  That effect is 

very different on Highland Place versus Ordway Street. 

 Highland Place, by virtue of the fact that parking is 

only permitted on one side and that there is a fairly 

significant use of the street by residents, as has 

been described, demonstrates that while on average 

there is probably or there is about 21 percent more 

parking on Highland Place on days when NCRC is there 

versus days when the school is in recess. 

  The dramatic difference is shown on Chart 

2(c).  Chart 2(c) is on Ordway Street.  For all 

intents and purposes, Ordway Street is NCRC's parking 

lot.  They not required to, not permitted to put 

parking on site because of the historic designation.  

So their staff has to park somewhere, and because 

there's no restriction on the south side of Ordway 

under RPP Program, that's where they park. 

  So that in effect we've got, you know, on 

average 159 percent more parking. 

  Moving quickly along, we've got another 
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set of three exhibits showing the queue lines.  This 

is the second area where I had neighbor assistance.  

The queue line -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  May I interrupt for 

just a brief second to get clarification on these 

charts? 

  When you say there's 73 percent increase 

on the parking on Ordway, which is Chart 2(a) --  

  PARTICIPANTS:  Time. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll get there.  

Come on. It's going to be ten seconds.  Mr. Moy is 

clearly in charge of that. 

  And you have 190 percent increase in 

parking on Ordway Street, Chart 2(c).  In looking at 

the number of vehicles in the number, 190 percent is 

actually 20 cars? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yeah. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Or 22 cars? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yeah. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And 73 percent 

increase of number of parked vehicles is 25 cars? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yeah, that's the increase 

in the parking that occurs -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  -- over what it would be -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I was just making 

sure I'm reading the chart correctly. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yes, sure. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Correct. 

  Moving quickly to the queue line 

operation, another set of three charts, although the 

primary emphasis in this hearing has been on the 

morning pickup or morning drop-off, there are actually 

five periods throughout the day when there is activity 

generated by NCRC.  At midday there's a pickup period 

and then a drop-off period, and then followed by two 

pickup periods in the afternoon.  Each one of those 

generates a set of activity.  Chart 3(a) shows what it 

is in the morning, demonstrating that for the two 

different days -- different days would do different 

results. 

  In this particular case, on one day there 

was modest overflow outside of the four spaces in 

front of the school, and on the other day there was 

four or five additional cars which have got to be in 

queue on Highland Place blocking the westbound through 

lane. 

  The more dramatic chart is 3(b), which is 

the midday.  This shows the pick-up period on the left 
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side and the drop-off period on the right side.  The 

drop-off period is very modest.  The pickup period we 

had 15 -- in the average of two days was 15 cars 

parked in queue, well, less the four that are parked 

in front of the school, for a period of about 15 to 20 

minutes. 

  The same thing occurred in the afternoon 

on Chart 3(c) where a few less cars were in queue, but 

the queue period was longer, approximately 20 minutes. 

 The late afternoon pickup is very modest. 

  Moving now to a lot of discussion that has 

been  or a lot of the things that have been shown on 

the video, and that's a fact that the school permits, 

requires, probably requires because the two lines 

cannot possibly accommodate all of the vehicles that 

are generated in traffic or are bringing children to 

and from school. 

  Fifty-five percent of the children that 

come to and from NCRC originate off site.  The 

instructions to the observers were once a person 

disappears from sight, assume that that's a walker in 

the neighborhood, although they may have been parked 

around the corner. 

  On balance, -- 

  MS. BAILEY:  Mr. Chairman, can we take a 
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brief pause please?  Sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If you wouldn't 

mind, we're going to interrupt you for a second while 

we get the clock corrected. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Thanks. 

  Thank you, sir. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  You're welcome. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Chart 4, the important 

number is in the lower right-hand corner, where it 

demonstrates that only seven percent of the children 

are walking to and from school.  The 55 percent -- or 

maybe potentially in the neighborhood -- the 55 

percent is derived from the fact that there's 170 

children enrolled.  Of that, 100 children were 

observed to walk either to the school or from the 

school. 

  One hundred of 171 is 55 percent of the 

total student population, and that's how that figure 

was derived.  In terms of trips, it's 200 trips, which 

is 100 kids coming to school and 100 leaving. 

  To me the transportation management plan 

falls short of what is -- if it's going to be at all 

effective or at all functional, it needs to cover all 

five periods when there's activity. 
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  Further, it doesn't address the issue of 

parking and walking which requires 55 percent of the 

children to be walked to or from one of the two 

entrances, either on Highland Place, where they walk 

in the street, or on Ordway Street where they walk 

across the street at mid-block. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Mr. Petersen, since we are 

running -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Microphone, please. 

  MR. NETTLER:  In terms of time, these are 

in your submission, these are in your submission that 

you've provided to the Board, the comments on the 

traffic management plan? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I just finished with the 

comments.  I was going to go to the conclusions. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Oh, all right.  I'm sorry. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  The conclusions are that as 

discussed in the IT publication on transportation and 

land development streets should not be evaluated using 

techniques that simply measure the amount of 

additional traffic and its effect on motorists using 

the same facilities.  A residential street is where -- 

is people, and when people who live on the street are 

required to confront a use that brings a significant 

number of non-residents into the neighborhood, then 
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other parameters need to be considered. 

  For this reason, NCRC's consultants have 

not fully and accurately described the impact of 

NCRC's traffic on the neighborhood.  My statement 

today has tried to introduce factors that should be 

considered by the Board of Zoning Adjustment in 

determining whether or not to grant the requested 

relief. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Thank you. 

  As a housekeeping measure, instead of Ms. 

Zy (phonetic) testifying, I'm going to present her 

written testimony.  She is here and subject to 

questions if there are any. 

  Our next witness will be Mr. Schwartz, 

Robert Schwartz, who I will be asking to have accepted 

as an expert in architecture and planning.  He has 

also been accepted by this Board on a number of 

occasions in the past, and if you'd like to voir dire 

him you can, but I'll give you his resume. 

  He has worked with the Planning Office 

here and a number of other cities. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know it's running. 

 We're splitting the difference.  I stopped it once.  

This is part of the presentation of the case.  If 

there's going to be an expert witnesses asked and 
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proffered, it has got to be part of the time.  I think 

we will be very quick with this.  Mr. Schwartz has 

presented before this specific Board and has been 

granted party status. 

  Is there any questions from the Board 

regarding the credentials or establishing?  Is there 

any objection? 

  MS. DWYER:  No, no objection. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If there's no 

objection, Mr. Zaidain, any comments? 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  None. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  I don't 

have any objection either.  So, Mr. Schwartz, why 

don't you continue as an expert in architecture and 

design? 

  MR. NETTLER:  And planning. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll give you 

planning, too. 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  The first thing I'd like to 

present is a model, a rough, three dimensional model 

of the site showing the existing buildings, and then 

I'd like to show you what the proposed buildings are 

just so we have a sense of what this means three 

dimensionally. 

  This model is taken from their drawings.  
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It's the topo that they have with the trees that they 

have, and you'll see their shapes are just rough 

blocks.  So when there's a sloped roof, we went up 

about halfway up the roof, and we didn't put all of 

the bays on just to show what the general shape of 

things are. 

  Now, on this model -- can you still hear 

me if I stand up here?  I hope so. 

  But anyway, you'll see that the topography 

is shown by the stepping, but also there are trees 

shown in green.  These are trees which exist which 

will be removed from the site because of the 

construction. 

  Now, I'm going to place the construction 

on the site so that you can see what physically 

happens.  This is the site with the additions on it.  

You can see that while in the plans the way they're 

presented this whole area is presented as a basement 

and it's rendered kind of like it's lawn and a 

landscaped area, but it really can't be because that 

area has to be excavated as a basement.  It's going to 

have a roof which is just slightly sloped so that it 

has drainage, and it can't have planting on top of it. 

  But it is not going to be anything like 

the kind of topography that was there.  Plus you can 
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see the wall that will be created along Ordway Street, 

which is completely different than the situation now. 

 All of the green trees shown would be gone.   

  The drainage pattern in this area is going 

to be altered significantly, and so I think the 

drainage and water runoff and its effect on the city 

is something that's going to happen besides the trees 

disappearing. 

  You can see there are some trees that 

disappear over by the main building.  There's also -- 

when these trees disappear, there's going to be a 

change in the way the sunlight works on the site.  I 

think you probably all know that in the summertime the 

sun is quite high at noon and in the wintertime it's 

low.  And so if you have a house on Ordway Street, 

this is a sort of passive solar thing, but when the 

trees are there and the sun comes out, they stop it 

and give shade, and the sun doesn't come horizontally 

into your house. 

  When it's wintertime, the sun comes 

through because the trees lose their leaves.  This is 

the opposite situation.  The trees are gone, and 

there's a kind of a wall here so that when the sun 

goes lower on the horizon it's blocked by this 

building. 
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  What I'm trying to do is bring up all of 

the negative impacts on the surroundings that this 

creates in the site.  so let me just look at my notes. 

  Yeah, it obviously affects the views.  I 

mentioned that. 

  So I'm going to skip along to try to go as 

fast as I can and just go to the next topic I have, 

which is the size of the building, and what's happened 

is they have given you a use which is 181 students 

plus a certain amount of staff, but if you take into 

account the meeting room, which you asked them to give 

the square footage on, you have a much larger capacity 

in this building. 

  And while they might not be planning to do 

that now, when you approve this building, you're 

approving a shell which has a code allowability of a 

population, which is significantly larger than what 

they are proposing now.  In fact, they could do that 

right now, except they're proposing that you give an 

order that it be less. 

  And so I have a bunch of numbers, but I'm 

only going to give the two most extreme.  If you take 

their case where there's 177 more people plus the 181, 

plus 23 staff, you get a capacity in the building of 

381.  Now, that's as if they have school in session, 
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and they're having an auditorium-like set-up in this 

room in order to, let's say, lecture other teachers 

who come to their school to learn about this program 

that they have. 

  And so it isn't unlikely that they could 

have a population like that, and certainly they could 

also have a fundraiser which would raise it up to over 

600 people at one time. 

  Now, admittedly, these are single events, 

but it's also possible that they could take the 

meeting room and convert it to classrooms, which at 35 

square foot per student, you would get another 36 

students.  And you'd have it up to 217 students, and 

their square footage in the building permits more than 

the 181 now that they're proposing aside from the 

meeting room. 

  So there's a lot of flexibility within 

this shell.  If you approve this, the next time they 

come around, they don't need to do an addition.  All 

they have to do is say, "Look.  We got the building.  

We're not going to change anything on the site.  All 

we're going to do is expand the population within the 

building and we'll stagger parking or we'll do some 

other thing." 

  So you're approving something which has 
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tremendous potential for growth in it.  And so I think 

you need to be aware of that. 

  The other thing I wanted to mention is the 

relationship of this plan to the city comprehensive 

plan.  I have some things to cite here.  Bear with me, 

but I'm going to give the actual clause and read it 

from the comprehensive plan, but Section 1400.2(a)(1). 

 "Ward 3's most outstanding characteristic is its low 

density, stable residential neighborhood." 

  Then they go on to say in Section 

1402.4(g) "to encourage housing objectives, the . . . 

encroachment of nonresidential uses." 

  And in 1403.7(a)(I), it says to protect 

the quality of the land, it desires any construction 

should preserve natural features. 

  And then if we go on to 14.09.1(f), the 

compatibility of institutional uses must be 

maintained, and I'm quoting here, "maintained and an 

expansion carefully controlled." 

  These things were specifically aimed at 

limiting this intensive non-residential expansion in 

residential neighborhoods. 

  And finally Section 1408.2 lists 

transportation goals, two especially inconsistent in 

this project.  One is G.  The project should improve 
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the quality of life and air quality in the 

neighborhood. So more cars isn't going to be, you 

know, less pollution. 

  And to increase the supply of child care 

facilities in the commercial, and they say commercial 

areas of the ward, not the residential.  They don't 

say "not the residential."  They just say 

"commercial." 

  So I think in this aspect it's 

inconsistent with the comprehensive plan. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Mr. Schwartz, do you have an 

opinion as to whether it's -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Your mic, Mr. 

Nettler. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Sorry. 

  Mr. Schwartz, do you have an opinion as to 

whether the application for a variance, whether it 

meets the requirements for an area variance with 

regard to this single subdivided lot? 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  I don't think that they've 

shown that they have the hardship required for any 

type of variance like that because, first of all, I 

believe that you can subdivide this property, and you 

can build another building on it. 

  And of course, I haven't investigated all 
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of the buildings you could put on it.  Neither have 

they, but it's also clear to me from the size if you 

look at the size of this building, there's plenty of 

room around here to put something this big, and you 

wouldn't necessarily build it like this.  You wouldn't 

put it in the same place, but I think they could 

achieve their goals that way. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And with regard to a special 

exception, do you think they meet the requirement?  Is 

it your opinion that they meet the requirements for a 

special exception? 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  Well, I believe that they 

don't because of the adverse effects that I just 

mentioned:  landscaping, drainage, the sun, views.  

It's not consistent with the comprehensive plan.  It 

has potential for a future expansion way beyond what 

they're now proposing, and of course, all of the 

traffic problems that everybody has been harping on. 

  So I believe those are negative effects on 

the surrounding neighborhood, and therefore, don't 

really give them the right to have this special 

exception. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Our next witness is Susan 

Taylor. 

  Thank you. 
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  MR. SCHWARTZ:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  While she's coming 

up, we're going to need that model in evidence, 

however you're going to put it in, but I would suggest 

photographs, and you may want -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  You don't want the model 

itself? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You can put the 

model in.  I'd need copies of it. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So start making 

models or you could photograph it. 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  You mean you'd make 20 of 

these? 

  MR. NETTLER:  We'll provide you with 

photographs. 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  Photos would be better. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Ms. Taylor.  And Jane 

Vanneman, if she could come up as well. 

  MS. TAYLOR:  Good afternoon.  My name is 

Susan Taylor.  I live with my husband, 16 year old 

daughter and ten year old son at 3301 Highland Place, 

on the corner of Highland and the dead end section of 

33rd Place.  We've lived in our home for ten years. 
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  I've been involved with child advocacy for 

all of my adult life.  I was on the steering committee 

for and remain very active in a partnership program 

between my church and the 1994 kindergarten class at 

an elementary school in Petworth (phonetic).   

  Our partnership continues as the children 

advance through high school, college, and/or 

vocational training.  Our partnership is now known as 

Step, I Have a Dream. 

  I'm a board member of a model nursery 

school that has a nationally recognized special 

inclusion program. 

  Before I retired in 1993 to become a full-

time mom, I worked in commercial real estate 

development at the Kempfer Companies.  Because of my 

professional background in development and commitment 

to institutions that advance the needs of children and 

their families, I oppose the current expansion at 

NCRC. 

  When we moved onto Highland Place, we were 

delighted with our new home, but we were immediately 

affected by traffic, congestion, and parking 

violation, by people who we learned were NCRC parents, 

caregivers and staff. 

  I called the school periodically about the 
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problems.  Once I had to get the director to make an 

announcement on a PA system during an event to unblock 

33rd Place so I could get my mother to the airport.  

My husband and I even went to the expense of putting a 

driveway in our yard because often we couldn't find 

parking near our house.  NCRC staff filled the spaces. 

  But I did not always complain about the 

situation, even when parents insulted me.   

  NCRC zoning history is relevant to its 

current application for several reasons.  First, 

during the last 30 years, NCRC has grown from a 

population of 70 students to a population of 171. 

  Additionally, its staff has increased to 

38 full-time equivalent persons.  This growth has been 

largely unchecked by zoning authorities, and while  

NCRC has grown and changed, the neighborhood 

infrastructure has not. 

  Second, NCRC is now applying for your 

authorization to increase from its current enrollment 

of 171 to a larger enrollment.  It claims that it has 

your authority to operate without any limit on its 

enrollment, but a review will suggest that NCRC is 

authorized to operate at an enrollment of only 120 

students. 

  An understanding of the correct figure is 
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crucial.  NCRC's current authority must be established 

because it is the basis for any discussion about 

possible expansion. 

  Third, the 1998 order authorizing NCRC to 

operate as a special exception was set for a period of 

eight years.  The reason the BZA limited the time for 

eight years is because it acknowledged that the then 

existing traffic conditions adversely impacted the 

neighborhood.  The time limit was set specifically as 

a test to measure the efficacy of a traffic management 

plan. 

  The success of this test must be 

determined before considering a new application from 

NCRC. 

  This is not a situation in which neighbors 

have been unwilling to accept inconvenience or even 

adverse impact from an institution's presence.  We've 

all accommodated NCRC for a number of years.  NCRC is 

part of my community.  I value the center and what it 

provides to young children and its families. 

  But now my neighborhood is in a nightmare. 

 NCRC has grown from a student population of 90 in the 

1980s to 171.  NCRC claims there are no legal limits 

to its enrollment.  It claims that the eight-year 

traffic evaluation period placed by the 1998 BZA order 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 126

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

to protect residents has been superseded by its 

current application to expand. 

  But existing traffic conditions are not 

merely adverse.  They are unsafe.  The proposed 

solution to the current unsafe conditions is to make 

Highland Place and 33rd Place one way.  This solution 

will place additional adverse impact on the 

neighborhood, and the residents will bear the sole 

burden of this impact.  This doesn't make any sense. 

  DDOT has made it clear that it considers 

NCRC's application a land use issue.  DDOT states that 

its mandate is simply to take the existing unsafe 

situation and make it safe.   

  OP has made it clear that it will hinge 

its support on DDOT's recommendation.  So OP 

recommends that the neighborhood and NCRC undergo a 

four-month traffic management test. 

  We believe that this is fundamentally 

unfair.  We have been in a BZA ordered test for six 

years.  We understand the question before the Board is 

whether this application will have an unacceptable 

adverse impact on the neighborhood.  While these two 

agencies are deciding who has responsibility, over 100 

directly impacted neighbors are telling you that 

NCRC's current size overwhelms our streets and 
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neighborhood, and that its proposed expansion will 

make it much worse. 

  The crux of the adverse impact lies in the 

total number of people in its daily population.  In my 

own experience, the first morning peak drop-off is not 

the real culprit, but the afternoon pickups can be 

abysmal.  There are ten homes on Highland Place and 

Ashley Terrace with school age children.  Our peak 

time is between three and 3:45 when we pick up and 

come home with our own kids.  Frequently, because of 

the cars from NCRC, it takes me ten minutes to drive 

around the corner from Newark onto 34th Street.   

  NCRC has created the overcrowding that 

exists on our streets.  The solution is for the school 

to bear responsibility and reduce the number of 

vehicles associated with its operation.  It should 

certainly not be allowed to expand. 

  Thank you. 

  MR. NETTLER:  I'd ask some of our 

witnesses to, particularly where the testimony has 

been submitted, to skip over some portions, but they 

remain available for cross examination over those 

portions. 

  I'm going to give you as well the 

testimony of Greg Craig, who is also here and is 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 128

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

available for testimony. 

  And Jane Vanneman is our last witness. 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  My name is Jane Vanneman.  

My husband Reeve and I -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Could you turn on 

your microphone, please? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  Oh, sorry.  My name is Jane 

Vanneman.  My husband Reeve and I have owned and lived 

in our house at 3071 Ordway Street since January 1993. 

 We live directly across the street from NCRC and face 

the property between the main house and the playhouse, 

and I'd like to tell you a little bit about what it's 

like to live across from the school based on my 

experience. 

  I would refer to some of NCRC's own photos 

in their October 2002 submission.  I won't have time 

today to walk you through them, but they do show 

photos of what the school's property looked like from 

our home. 

  The situation with the existing 

enrollment, staff, and activities on the property is 

intolerable because the school has really 

oversaturated the neighborhood. 

  With respect to traffic, while the major 

entry is on Highland Place, the size of the NCRC 
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population and its faculty, staff and visitors causes 

congestion which overflows to Ordway Street, and since 

in the last month or so, we have noticed an increased 

level of NCRC related traffic in comparison to 

previous years. 

  There are serious parking and traffic 

problems on Ordway, and I observe them frequently.  

Cars speed or block our driveways, and it's difficult 

for visitors or service persons to park. 

  Also, one thing I would like to address is 

I often observe parents and caregivers taking children 

out of their cars on the street side of the property 

and walking them across the street to the school or 

trying to take their children in or out of the NCRC 

stairs on Ordway Street, which are very narrow, and 

the staff cars frequently park very close to it, and 

it's very dangerous. 

  I have two grandchildren myself, and to 

watch these little ones cross the street with cars 

going by and double parking and things like that is 

very troubling. 

  With respect to noise, the second point, 

briefly, we have serious concerns about having 

commercial air handling units on the new classroom 

building that the school proposes and also on the main 
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building.  Inevitably the noise from commercial air 

handling units will be much greater than any kind of 

residential air conditioning units. 

  We like to keep our windows open during 

the summer, and if there's a loud noise from these air 

handling units, we might be forced to close our own 

windows. 

  Similarly, for special events on weekends, 

in past years NCRC has used excessively loud sound 

amplifying system on some of their weekend events 

during the day, which does disturb the peace and quiet 

of our residential areas on weekends. 

  Third, I would like to address the loss of 

access to sunlight if this project were approved.  As 

I say, we face the NCRC property.  The main house is 

on a steep hill up from our home.  When NCRC proposes 

to build its virtually uninterrupted wall of buildings 

across their whole property, starting with what they 

propose as a large maintenance building that we would 

be facing on our left next to the main house with a 

huge addition on the back end. 

  Moving on up towards 34th -- and I would 

like to mention with that maintenance building, it 

would be of a size and use not typically found in a 

residential neighborhood. 
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  Moving up towards 34th Street past the 

playhouse, they propose to build a large, 14 foot wall 

between the existing playhouse and the new classroom 

building with a fence on top of that wall.  And 

essentially we would lose access to sunlight facing 

the whole property, especially during the winter 

months with the sun being lower in the sky. 

  Finally, I was involved in a 1994 

situation with NCRC where they undertook a massive 

construction project during that summer. They added 

onto the playhouse, built a huge concrete deck into 

the property, a large wood deck on the side of the 

property, took down a lot of trees, all without 

securing any of the permits required by the city. 

  When the neighbors discovered it, we 

negotiated with the school board and the director at 

the time, and they agreed that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  This is prior 

construction? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  This is in '94, but -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Relevance, Mr. 

Nettler?  Can we move on?  Maybe you want to use your 

time differently? 

  MR. NETTLER:  She's talking about breaking 

commitments that were made to the -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Interesting.  Okay. 

 Your time. 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  You see, what happened, Mr. 

Chairman, was that they had done this construction the 

summer, put in a large gravel driveway with the 

construction vehicles, and at the end of that summer 

when we discovered they had had no permits, we worked 

with them.  They agreed that they would put in a long, 

low, open wood fence between the existing playhouse on 

up to the Henry Little property up 34th.  It's open; 

it's low.  You can see through it.  They would put in 

mature landscaping, have a permanent embankment, take 

out the driveway.  This is what we would be looking 

at. 

  And we negotiated in good faith with them, 

and now what they're proposing to do is break that 

promise.  It's just part of a pattern of what the 

neighbors feel is a series of broken promises. 

  So essentially our objections are with 

respect to the additional traffic and parking 

problems, the noise levels, loss of our access to 

sunlight and looking at just a massive facade of 

buildings across the street when they had promised to 

leave an open space between the playhouse and Mr. 

Little's house. 
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  Thank you. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Our witnesses are available 

for cross examination. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that it for your 

presentation?  Okay. 

  Ms. Boyd, if you'd set the clock. 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chairman, could I make one 

suggestion? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Since we only have about 18 

minutes left, that we get through the other parties 

and just pick up cross examination when we come back 

at our next meeting.  That will get us a chance to get 

through all of the direct testimony by the parties in 

opposition, and then just begin cross examination. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, we have 17 

minutes left for the party presentation of the case. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, and what I'm saying -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll make it 

through. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- is that we continue with 

the rest of the parties and then have cross 

examination start on the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, we're going to 

get there. 
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  MS. DWYER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're going to get 

through the case presentation of the opposition and 

the cross examination, and then we'll end it for the 

NCRC for the day.  We may need to take a quick break 

in between that. 

  But questions of the Board?  Yes, Mr. 

Zaidain. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I have a question for Mr. 

Petersen, the traffic consultant.  Let me find my 

question real quick since we moved on a little bit. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Do you want me to have 

everyone come up? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, have everyone 

ready to answer questions in cross examination. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  You stated that the level of 

service is not appropriate for residential streets, 

and that's fairly interesting because during the 

testimony that we get from traffic engineers on any 

controversial case has to do with traffic. 

  But you've stated that the measure is 

volume; is that correct?  If level of service is not 

the correct measure, it's my understanding that your 

testimony is the correct level or the correct measure 

of measuring transportation impacts in a residential 
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neighborhood is volume; is that correct?  

  MR. PETERSEN:  Broadening that to the 

volume of traffic, the parking that's generated by the 

use, the pedestrian traffic that's generated by the 

use.  All of  those things have an effect on this 

neighborhood as a residential street. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Right. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Further, I distinguish 

between Highland Place, 33rd Place as being purely 

residential streets. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Right. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  The other streets have 

other traffic not associated with anything that's 

in -- 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  So would you say level of 

service is appropriate for those streets? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Well, level of service, 

let's talk a bit about level of service.  Level of 

service is really -- has two distinguishing -- two 

totally different types of level of service.  In urban 

and suburban areas where you've got a lot of 

intersections, it's measured at the intersection. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Right. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Whereas when you get into 

less dense areas where you've got long stretches of 
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road between controlled intersections, then you switch 

to a different level of service which is related to 

the delay occurring on what we call a link. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  So level of service as 

applied to a short link of street like Highland Place 

is not appropriate. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Right, and I understand all 

of that.  I just think that what you're presenting to 

the Board is that you're saying don't use level of 

service, and that's something that we're very 

accustomed to hearing.  We understand, you know, level 

of service D, E, F, et cetera, et cetera.  But now 

you're saying substitute a different standard, and I 

think that's probably relatively new to a lot of us, 

and it's interesting. 

  And then the second point on page 2 you 

present a standard.  You say a peak hour volume of 

less than 30 vehicles per hour is desirable on a local 

residential street at its intersection with another 

neighborhood street.  Well, where does that come from? 

 Where does that statement -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  It came from the -- that's 

derived from or actually taken from that 

transportation and land development treatise prepared 
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by the Institute of Transportation Engineers.  Within 

this chapter where they specifically identified 

residential streets as a separate category, separate 

and apart from the general type of traffic streets, 

that's their -- the presentation in that chapter is 

that when you're dealing with a street that is purely 

residential in character, your volumes need to be low 

and -- 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Right, but that being an 

engineering treatise, that is supported by statistical 

study and analysis, I would presume. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Correct. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  So you're tying that 

standard to your quote on the previous page that the 

low volume should be compatible with the level of 

environments, and that's a fairly nebulous statement. 

 So this standard would necessitate a livable 

environment in your opinion. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Correct. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  That's all I have. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  On the same citation 

you listed environmental quality of the neighborhood 

is enhanced when all or at least the vast majority of 

vehicle trips in a local street have the origin or 
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destination on that street.  Would your idea 

residential street then be a cul-de-sac? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yeah, that would be the 

perfect residential -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  -- environment because you 

can't through.  In this particular case -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It notes some -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Excuse me. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- direction of what 

then the Institute of Transportation Engineers was 

trying to plan for. 

  Any other questions of the engineer? 

  (No response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any other questions 

for any of the other witnesses? 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I have no questions, Mr. 

Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Also on your chart, 

if you'd look at you have 15 cars, as you indicated in 

Chart 3(b), and you are indicating that that's the 

highest volume at the time period within this chart, 

and you said in 20 minutes.  So what we're talking 

about is a 20-minute period, and actually what it 

looks like is more of a -- 
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  MR. PETERSEN:  No.  If I may, I could 

clarify that point. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- four-minute 

period of 15 cars. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  The 20-minute period refers 

to the fact that that's the period when vehicles flow 

out of the four spaces that are available in front of 

the school.  So that starting at using Chart -- are 

you on Chart 3(b)? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Starting at approximately 

11:24, they exceed the four vehicles that could be 

contained within the curve area in front of NCRC, and 

that period then extends until 11:40, 11:41, before it 

then returns to a level where it can be contained 

within the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm a very visual 

person.  So these charts are great, but I need to 

picture the street then. 

  So what you're telling me, at 11:24 I've 

got four cars lined up. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And by 11:44 I have 

four cars or no cars lined up. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  That's right. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And in that period 

somehow 15 cars get lined up and disappear, 20 

minutes. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  They process -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  -- through the queue. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Actually, Mr. Chair, if I 

could. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  That actually brought me to 

another quick question. 

  You delineate in a lot of these charts, 

and I'm specifically looking at Chart 1(b), for 

instance.  You're kind of -- your two levels of 

analysis here are looking at NCRC spring break, NCRC 

open. 

  We've heard discussion about other uses on 

the street, and I think the other uses that Cleveland 

Club or -- somebody correct me. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Did you take into account 

what the status of that use in this neighborhood is in 

this analysis or was there any kind of control measure 

used for that? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  This does not correct for 
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the fact that there may have been an event at the 

club.  I don't know whether the 26th through 28th 

of -- 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  All right, but the only 

control measure you had was NCRC was open -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Correct. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  -- and NCRC spring break. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  That's correct. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 

  MS. TAYLOR:  I can clarify that for you if 

you like because I'm the president of the Cleveland 

Park Club. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Cleveland Park Club.  All 

right.  I'll try to get that right next time. 

  MS. TAYLOR:  Okay.  The club had no 

activities during that period of time.  During the 

week the club -- 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Were you involved with this 

study?  I mean, when you say "period of time," is it 

the same period of time that -- 

  MS. TAYLOR:  Yes, the March dates that are 

stated. 

  During the week days the club has an 

exercise class two days a week for five women, one of 

which is Ruthanne Miller.  You can ask her. 
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  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Actually I probably can't. 

  MS. TAYLOR:  And then it has a Yoga class 

one night, and then it has a little kids ballet class 

on two afternoons. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  How is that 

in light of the information we're getting? 

  MS. TAYLOR:  There was no traffic 

whatsoever associated with the club during that period 

of time. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  But I think Mr. Petersen 

answered my question, and that it was not controlled 

for, and we're looking at scientific studies here, but 

thank you for that information. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything else? 

  Okay.  Let's go to cross. 

  Do we have an extra chair? 

  MS. DWYER:  I just have a few questions 

for Mr. Petersen. 

  First of all, I wanted to ask you:  did 

you personally visit NCRC? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I've been at the site on 

several occasions and have experienced some of the 

conditions.  In one occasion a truck, as illustrated 

in some of the photographs in the video, parked 

adjacent making a delivery, totally locking down the 
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street.  I've been in there, and so -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I think the 

question is whether you had visited, right? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yeah. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's go. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I've observed. 

  MS. DWYER:  Can you tell me how many times 

you visited? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Oh, probably half a dozen 

over a long period of time.  I haven't been -- 

  MS. DWYER:  A half a dozen over the year 

and a half? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Correct. 

  MS. DWYER:  When you were visiting, did 

you visit the morning TMP operation? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Didn't catch the morning 

TMP operation. 

  MS. DWYER:  Did you visit the midday TMP? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I saw the midday. 

  MS. DWYER:  And what about the late 

afternoon?  Were you there for any late afternoon? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  My visits probably on the 

different occasions did hit the morning pickup 

operation and the afternoon pickup operation, both, to 

see if there was queuing on Highland Place during 
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those times. 

  MS. DWYER:  And at those times did you 

personally collect any data that you used for your 

report? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I didn't specifically 

collect data, no. 

  MS. DWYER:  So the data that you're 

relying on in your report is based on data collected 

by the opposition neighbors? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I provided instructions to 

the neighbors on how to and form, and they carried out 

the observations. 

  MS. DWYER:  So let me just ask.  With the 

exception of Charts 1(a) and 1(b), all of the data in 

the balance of your charts was collected by the 

neighbors. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  That's correct. 

  MS. DWYER:  Turning now to Charts 1(a) and 

1(b), which are the charts that were based on data not 

collected by the neighbors, these charts simply show 

that when the school is not in session, traffic 

decreases; is that correct? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yes, there's a much lower 

level of traffic activity on Highland Place. 

  MS. DWYER:  And is -- 
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  MR. PETERSEN:  Less, not as dramatic a 

difference on -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Right. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  -- on Ordway. 

  MS. DWYER:  And my question is:  does this 

surprise you?  I mean, isn't it true that probably at 

any school you would expect a decrease in traffic on 

non-school days? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  What surprises me is the 

fact that the amount of traffic on Highland Place, 

specifically, is twice as high on days when NCRC is 

there or, stated in another way, NCRC's activity 

generates a volume of traffic for that one site that 

is equivalent to the 35 to 40 houses that use that 

street for access. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, but I think -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  That's a-- 

  MS. DWYER:  If I could just -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  That's a very dramatic 

change in the environment that that neighborhood 

experiences. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understood. 

  MS. DWYER:  I don't have that chart in 

front of me.  What were the dates that the data was 

collected in Charts 1(a) and 1(b)? 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 146

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Let me get it.  It should 

be here.  The dates were -- there are two sets of 

dates:  March 26th through 28th, when NCRC was in 

recess, spring recess, and that's of 2002; and then 

April 30th through May 2nd of 2002, when NCRC was 

open. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, and in this analysis 

was any consideration given to  other users of the 

street, including what activities may have been taking 

place at the Cleveland Park Club or events on 

Connecticut Avenue where persons may have been using 

Highland Place, or was any consideration given to 

factoring those out? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Did not.  This reflects 

what was measured on those two two to three-day 

periods.  Highland Place is not a street that is 

situated within the network that could be used 

conveniently by through traffic going from 34th Street 

to Connecticut Avenue, for example.  It's a very self-

contained as illustrated by the highlighting on the 

map exhibit, zoning map exhibit that I put in 

evidence. 

  MS. DWYER:  Because it is such a self-

contained street and having looked at the video, could 

you estimate for me how fast you thought the cars on 
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that video were going on Highland Place? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Well, you can't estimate 

speed from videos. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah, that's a very 

difficult question to answer actually. 

  MS. DWYER:  Excuse me? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  To estimate the 

speed of the car on the video? 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  I mean from looking at 

that video and from your own observations, because 

Highland Place isn't a through street and doesn't, I 

presume, have the kind of cut-through traffic you'd 

have on a Newark or Ordway, would it be your 

observation that the cars go slowly down Highland 

Place? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Speed of traffic on 

Highland Place is a function of the activity generated 

by a user such as NCRC.  When it is -- when traffic is 

queued on the street, speeds are slower.  When there's 

no queues, speeds pick up.  As to what, I have not 

specifically measured what they are. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So when it's clear 

they're doing 55, and when it's not clear -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  No, they aren't doing 55. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- it's 30? 
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  Yeah, slow, slower, and more or less. 

  MS. DWYER:  I'm just wondering.  There was 

testimony, I believe, by both the Department of 

Transportation and Osbourne George that because of 

NCRC traffic is, in fact, slower on Highland and may 

be safer, and would you -- 

  (Laughter.) 

  MS. DWYER:  -- would you agree or disagree 

with that? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  There's so many other 

circumstances associated with the activity that NCRC 

generates, and I refer specifically to the pedestrian 

activity that's occurring on that street.  To have a 

mix of vehicles and pedestrians and children in 

strollers or clutching their parents' or their 

caregivers' hand -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Would those slow 

traffic or speed it up? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Well, it will slow it, but 

regardless of speed, incidents occur that you can't 

predict.  DDOT's testimony was that there hadn't been 

any incidents, but the environment is -- the whole 

activity creates an environment where there can be 

incidents, could be incidents, and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Understood 
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  MS. DWYER:  The point in fact, there have 

been no incidents on Highland Place that you're aware 

of? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Not that I'm aware of. 

  MS. DWYER:  One other final question.  Are 

you familiar with any other schools or preschools that 

use public streets for dropping off or picking up 

children? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Not specifically in D.C.  I 

know that it has a -- that in Montgomery County it is 

a problem with many schools, and it is one of the 

things that has forced a great deal of effort on the 

part of the Board of Zoning Appeals in Montgomery 

County to get -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sure they have a 

lot of problems in Montgomery County. 

  MS. DWYER:  But have you looked at any 

other schools in D.C., such as, you know, Barbara 

Allen's Preschool, the Christ Church Preschool in 

Georgetown, any other preschool that uses a public 

street to drop off or pick up children? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I have not made specific 

observations of those.  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything else?  
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Other cross?  Other parties? 

  MR. THUREN:  Jon Thuren for Friends of 

NCRC.  

  I just have a couple of questions for Mr. 

Petersen. 

  And it has to co with Chart 4, and 

precisely it has to deal with the slot that says 

midday, and if I understand your chart correctly, if 

the midday/afternoon walkers on Ordway Street, you're 

only showing one on both days.  If you can just take a 

look at that chart and confirm that that's my correct 

reading of that. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I've lost it for the 

moment, but let me -- give me a minute. 

  MR. THUREN:  Okay.  

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're looking at 

Chart 1(a)? 

  MR. THUREN:  I'm sorry.  It's Chart 4. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Four. 

  MR. THUREN:  And it's the midday period 

that I have a question about. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, right. 

  MR. THUREN:  On the Ordway Street side, I 

believe there's a number one in the spot showing child 

walked to/from school, for both days, both the April 
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30 day and the May 1st. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I seem to have misplaced 

it.  May I look at yours? 

  MR. THUREN:  Yes, you can.  I have the one 

circled there. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Midday child walked to or 

from the school on Ordway there was one.  There was 

three on Highland Place, yes. 

  MR. THUREN:  Well, I was focusing on 

Ordway, and my concern is would it surprise you to 

learn that my two daughters were PM Rainbow students 

at the time, and they walked down Ordway every day 

between 12:30 and 12:40 accompanied by their Nanny?  

They're not showing up here.  Do you have any reason 

why that might be? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  No, not specifically. 

  MR. THUREN:  Okay, and are you aware that 

there is another walker -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Well, excuse me.  Let me 

see that again. 

  MR. THUREN:  Surely. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  (Examining document.)  

Okay.  These are -- yeah.  That one is characterized 

as a walker.  They did not walk to a vehicle. 

  MR. THUREN:  Okay.  That was my 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 152

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

understanding was well, and again, are you aware that 

there is another walker who lives at 3070 Porter 

Street who uses Ordway Street for the PM. classes at 

that time? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I haven't got specific 

knowledge of specific children nor addresses. 

  MR. THUREN:  Okay.  Then I don't really 

need to ask you other questions, but are you aware 

that there are two sisters who live at 3427 Quebec 

Street who walk down Ordway every day that were PM 

Rainbow people as well? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Not specifically. 

  MR. THUREN:  Okay.  That's all I have. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Others?  Other 

parties, cross examination questions? 

  MS. BADAMI:  Hi.  Linda Badami, 3207 

Highland Place. 

  This is a question for Mr. Petersen. 

  In looking through papers that NCRC has 

submitted, I don't know what exhibit this is.  It's 

the application to certify a historic building for 

D.C. zoning regulations submitted by Shaw, Pittman. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Where does it go to 

his testimony? 

  MS. BADAMI:  I have a question around the 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 153

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

two zoning issues. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Did he testify to 

that exhibit? 

  MS. BADAMI:  He did testify about traffic 

places being not required to -- in a historic 

district, which is exactly what this is about.  So, 

yes, he referred to this reality.  He didn't refer to 

this piece of paper.  I just want to refresh 

everybody's mind to it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's one agenda.  

Your question to him is? 

  MS. BADAMI:  The question is NCRC 

requested a waiver for the additional parking spaces 

in Section 2100.5 and 2200.5, the waiver for 

additional off-street parking and the waiver for 

additional off-street loading because it's in the 

historic district, and there's just not space to do 

that, correct?  That's -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I'm not that familiar with 

all of the -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chairman, I object.  This 

is beyond the scope of his testimony.  He didn't 

testify to the parking waiver at all. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Actually I thought he did 

talk about that NCRC doesn't have to provide 
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additional parking because it's in the historic 

district. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MS. BADAMI:  That's what this is saying. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  So he did testify to 

it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  He made a point, 

yeah, on the parking in the historic.  Okay. 

  MS. BADAMI:  So if that's true, and then 

there's not -- so the implication is there is not 

enough room on the property or in the street to 

provide this additional parking.  So my question is:  

is there enough room on the street to take away 

parking from the neighbors to provide additional 

parking for NCRC? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I didn't try to analyze 

that data in that fashion, and Mr. George did make 

that kind of analysis based on some studies that he 

did. 

  My reaction to that was that the study 

area he used was relatively large, and within the 

larger study area -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Outside of 

talking about his, she's ask you the direct question 
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about your testimony.  Is that what your testimony was 

or rather -- 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I simply made reference to 

the way I interpreted.  I made a comment about the 

fact that it was my understanding that the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah. 

  MR. PETERSEN:  -- wouldn't permit that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I would restate the 

question, but I don't really understand it actually.  

So -- 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  So the question is:  

does Highland Place offer enough room to eliminate 

four parking places for the residents and give them to 

NCRC without impacting the neighborhood? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I didn't make that kind of 

an analysis. 

  MS. BADAMI:  In your professional opinion, 

would removing four parking places from the residents' 

use during NCRC's licensed operating hours -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually now you're 

now you're asking him for testimony as if you were 

instructing him as a witness.  This is cross 

examination. 

  MS. BADAMI:  You said rephrase the 

question.  So -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, I know, and 

obviously he answered it.  He said he didn't make that 

type of assessment, and now -- 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  So that's -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- you're asking him 

to give an opinion, which is testimony.  There's he's 

a difference. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  So I can't do that? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Right on. 

  So then my second question is to Jane 

Vanneman. 

  How long have you lived in your property 

did you say? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  Since January 1993. 

  MS. BADAMI:  So you've been aware of the 

traffic for all of that time.  Since the 1998 order 

and their traffic management plan, has the traffic 

situation in front of your house improved? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  No, I think it has gotten 

worse. 

  MS. BADAMI:  And since the beginning of 

this school year, when they've instituted even more 

policies, has it improved since last year or is it 

worse? 
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  MS. VANNEMAN:  I've seen more cars on 

Ordway in the last week or two, not necessarily in 

September, but then relative to, say, previous school 

years in terms of parking and unloading of children 

and walking to school. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  To Susan Taylor, you 

said that you're the president of the Cleveland Park 

Club.  During the time of Osbourne George's study, 

were there any activities -- which I believe was 

February 2002, the beginning of February -- were there 

any activities going on in the Cleveland Park Club? 

  MS. TAYLOR:  The club activities are what 

they are every week day.  It's two days -- two 

mornings a week of five women taking a class, two 

afternoons a week of I don't know how many little kids 

doing a ballet class, but it's after school hours, and 

one even of a Yoga class, and that's the way it's 

always been for two years. 

  MS. BADAMI:  So in your capacity as 

president, would you agree with Mr. George that the 

Cleveland Park Club has had an impact on the amount of 

traffic during the hours of operation of NCRC? 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chairman, I object.  First 

of all, she didn't testify directly on this issue.  

Secondly, Mr. George's analysis covered a year and a 
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half, and for her to say over the course of a year and 

a half that she's not aware of any Cleveland Park 

event I think goes way beyond what we can do at 

today's hearing. 

  MS. TAYLOR:  Oh, I wasn't saying for a 

year and a half.  I thought Linda was just asking me 

about February. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  She did that with the 

assumption that his report, which is in February, and 

his analysis and report -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- covered a year and a half 

of studying the school. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understood.  The 

second point I tend to agree.  The first, I think you 

established.  You gave us what type of activities 

there were.  Okay. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  If I walk away, can I 

still come back? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Nope. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay.  That's it then.  Thank 

you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Others? 

  MR. NETTLES:  I have some redirect if 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 159

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

there aren't any other cross exams. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Hold on.  Mr. 

Beckner. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Sorry about that. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Bruce Beckner, 3225 Highland 

Place. 

  A question for Ms. Kaufman, and she'll 

have to grab a microphone. 

  You mentioned in your direct testimony, 

Ms. Kaufman, about the fact that you have a shared 

driveway, and you mentioned something about the effect 

of parking on that.  Are you aware that NCRC's 

proposed TMP proposes the elimination of some current 

parking spaces on Highland Place? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes, I am. 

  MR. BECKNER:  And if that were 

implemented, how would that affect your household? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Household or her 

shared driveway? 

  MR. BECKNER:  Her household. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  My husband and I would not 

be able to park at our own home during school hours.  

So essentially we would have to wake up at the crack 

of dawn to move our car from in front of our own home, 
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try to find another parking space -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  -- somewhere in the 

neighborhood. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand the 

process. 

  Next question. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Ms. Kaufman, did you have 

occasion to watch the video that was played at the 

beginning of this session today? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes, I did. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Was the video consistent or 

inconsistent with your own observations of the traffic 

on Highland Place in front of your house? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Completely consistent. 

  MR. BECKNER:  All right. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  And I have a home office.  

So I am  home all day, and I'm in and out all day and 

have frequent occasion to see what's going on. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Thank you.  That's all the 

questions I have for Ms. Kaufman. 

  Ms. Vanneman, I have a couple of questions 

for you. 

  Ms. Vanneman, if I heard your direct 

testimony correctly, you said you lived across Ordway 
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Street from NCRC; is that right? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  That's correct. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Did you also observe the 

video that was played at the beginning of today's 

session? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  I've seen that video on a 

number of occasions.  I was not present today, but 

I've seen the video before. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay.  With respect to the 

video that you have seen, did it -- was it consistent 

or inconsistent with your own observations of the 

traffic on Ordway Street? 

  MS. VANNEMAN:  Yes, it was.  It showed a 

lot of congestion and the parking and the kids walking 

in the street. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Just answer 

the question and we can move on. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Nothing further, Ms. 

Vanneman. 

  Mr. Chairman, the question of Cleveland 

Park Club, the door has been open to that by counsel 

for the applicant on numerous occasions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And you're a party 

in opposition and so are they. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Well, yeah. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Now that we've 

gotten the facts out there. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay, and in fact, in the 

Board's questioning of Ms. Taylor there was some 

discussion about Cleveland Park Club. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Where are you going 

in this direction? 

  MR. BECKNER:  I want to ask -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you want to 

elicit testimony from her to support your position? 

  MR. BECKNER:  I want to ask her a few 

questions about Cleveland Park Club. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  For what end? 

  MR. BECKNER:  Pardon me? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  To what end?  What's 

the relevance? 

  MR. BECKNER:  The question has been raised 

about the impact of the Cleveland Park Club on traffic 

in the neighborhood.  There has been a limited amount 

of ability of Ms. Taylor to answer those questions, 

and I think that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm not sure she's 

aware of the impact of traffic. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Well, I think -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  She's aware of the 
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activity. 

  MR. BECKNER:  I think, if I might finish, 

I think that she can describe what the club is and 

generally what activities take place at the club. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We've gotten the 

activities and we've gotten the description. 

  MS. DWYER:  And, Mr. Chairman -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Dwyer. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- if she had wanted to speak 

to the club she could have done that in her direct 

testimony -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's very true. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- and spend her time doing 

that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  And she chose not to.  So -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I think we're going 

to get into fairly anecdotal information that wouldn't 

provide much of substance for the board but rather 

open up an awful lot of additional questions. 

  I think we fully understand from the 

testimony that's here what kind of activities take 

place. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Very well. Let me just note 

for the record that I would have asked her about -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  Actually 

there's no note for the record.  Thank you much. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. BECKNER:  I want to make a proffer, 

Mr. Chairman -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Huh-un. 

  MR. BECKNER:  -- of the questions that I'm 

not being allowed to ask. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, that's not true. 

  MR. BECKNER:  All right.  The record will 

reflect that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Steve Hunsicker.  I live 

at 3083 Ordway Street, and I have just a couple of 

questions for Mr. Petersen. 

  Mr. Petersen, I believe you distinguished 

Highland Place and Ordway Street in part by 

referencing Ordway as a traffic street.  Would you 

explain what you mean by that, please? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I can do it  best by 

contrasting Ordway Street and Highland Place.  

Highland Place, by virtue of its situation within the 

street system of the District, but for NCRC serves 

only the residents in terms of access. 

  Ordway Street serves the residence, but in 
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addition, because it's part of a grid network and a 

street that extends from Connecticut Avenue, I think, 

all the way through to Wisconsin Avenue, tends to pick 

up other traffic that has neither origin nor 

destination on that street, and as a result has more 

traffic, and I characterized that other traffic that 

doesn't have an origin as making it a traffic street. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay.  Mr. Petersen, are 

you aware that NCRC proposes to direct some traffic 

associated with its proposed expansion from Highland 

Street to Ordway Street in an effort to reduce the 

queue on Highland Street? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  I understand that that's 

part of their proposal, yes. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Now, let me ask you:  in 

your expert opinion, what would be the effect of a 

similar queue, which I believe DDOT described as 

dangerous on Highland, if such a queue were created on 

Ordway Street? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Although the width of 

Ordway Street is approximately 30 feet, and that was 

measured between the faces of the storm drains that 

are at the NCRC property, and is about six feet wider 

than Highland Place,  Ordway Street has parking on 

both sides.  So the net effect of the travel way 
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that's available for traffic to move on Ordway Street 

is essentially the same and maybe a little narrower 

than that that's available on Highland Place where 

they're prohibited from parking on one side of the 

street. 

  So that -- and I did do some measurements 

between parked vehicles on both sides of Ordway Street 

and determined that there's approximately 16 feet 

clear between the two, between vehicles when parked on 

both sides, which is two eight foot traffic lanes, 

which is expected to provide two-way traffic. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Does that answer 

your question? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Well, let me ask it this 

way.  In your opinion, would a queue of the sort that 

now exists on Highland, if one were to be created on 

Ordway Street, create the same type of dangerous 

conditions that DDOT has described as existing on 

Highland Place? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Yes, it would usurp one of 

the traffic lanes in the same manner to queue usurps a 

traffic lane on Highland Place. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Thank you very much.  No 

further questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that everybody? 
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  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chairman, I thought we 

were doing a panel of witnesses.  So I have one 

question for Lane Kaufman and one for Bob Schwartz. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  I thought we were doing a 

panel at a time. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Don't go too 

far. 

  MS. DWYER:  Maybe it's a couple of 

questions for Lane, but I just wanted to -- you 

testified that your children attended NCRC for 

approximately five years? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  And were those years 1996 to 

2001? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Approximately, '96 or '97.  

I don't remember. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right, and at that point 

in time the school's enrollment ranged from 167 to 

170; is that correct? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  I think so. 

  MS. DWYER:   And did you walk your 

children to the school? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes, I did. 

  MS. DWYER:  And were you able to do so 
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safely? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Sometimes; sometimes not. 

  MS. DWYER:  Over that five-year period, 

about how many times do you feel it was unsafe for you 

to take your children to school? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  That street is unsafe every 

day.  My kids know that they are not allowed to cross 

without an adult because when they step off of our 

front lawn, they step directly into the street.  We 

are extremely vigilant because cars do come speeding 

down that street. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, but during that period 

you were able to take your children back and forth to 

the school safely.  I mean obviously there were no 

incidents with your children or accidents. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  With the utmost vigilance, 

yes.  Fortunately we had no incidents. 

  MS. DWYER:  Great, and you testified that 

the parking spaces would be taken away from in front 

of your house, but the parking spaces you're talking 

about are across the street. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  There's no parking -- 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  There's no parking on my 

side of the street. 
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  MS. DWYER:  And there's no sidewalk. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Only across the street.  So 

if the parking spaces were eliminated and dedicated 

for NCRC's carpool line, I wouldn't have a place to 

unload my groceries or get my kids out when I bring 

them home from school. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, but -- 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  If my neighbor had gotten to 

our shared driveway first. 

  MS. DWYER:  But I just want the Board to 

understand that you're talking about parking spaces 

that are across Highland Place, not in front of your 

house. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  That's the only parking 

that's available to my husband me -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Right. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  -- is across the street from 

our house. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  And these are parking space 

that are along the school's frontage, so the school's 

property and across the street from yours. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  It's on a public street 

across the street from my house. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  When you come to your 
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house to access your parking, do you ever make a U 

turn on Highland Place? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  I have to -- when I approach 

my house, I have to assess which is the least 

dangerous situation.  I know that when I come back -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually that's a 

pretty direct question.  She just asked you if you 

make U turns on the street, right? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  To avoid -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You can answer -- 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  To avoid driving on the 

wrong side of the road towards a blind curve 

occasionally I will pull into where my neighbors -- 

where the Taylors are, yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Driving against traffic -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  -- towards a blind curve. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We understand. 

  MS. DWYER:  I just wanted to understand.  

I mean there are a lot of U turns on that video, and 

our position has been that some may be neighbors. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  And I just wanted to know 

that. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And we'll take 

questions. 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Schwartz, the model that 

you presented today, is that the same model that you 

presented at the Historic Preservation Review Board 

hearing? 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  

Redirect? 

  MR. NETTLES:  Just a few, just a few, just 

a few. 

  Ms. Kaufman, you saw the video today, 

correct? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Did you notice whether any 

of the U turns that were made by cars were cars of any 

of your neighbors? 

  MS. KAUFMAN:  I didn't think so, no. 

  MR. NETTLES:   Okay. 

  MS. KAUFMAN:   And I know their cars 

because we all park in the same street. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Mr. Petersen, Mr. Zaidain 

had asked you questions about the use of level of 

service and your opinion that it does not apply here. 
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 That doesn't mean that the level of service isn't 

properly used in other circumstances when evaluating 

the impact of traffic, correct? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  It's used to evaluate the 

impact of traffic at intersections in this kind of an 

urban area, but -- 

  MR. NETTLES:  And in that case, it's used 

to evaluate the impact that a particular use has that 

may be close to that intersection, such as the 

Washington International School when you were involved 

with that, to analyze the impact of that, correct? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Correct. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Okay, but you're 

distinguishing that situation from its application or 

you're distinguishing that situation from Highland 

Place because it presents in your view, as I 

understand, a different type of traffic pattern or 

type of street? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  Different type of street 

used but for NCRC exclusively by the residents.  It's 

not so situated within the street system that it is 

convenient to use as a bypass street or a cut-through 

street. 

  MR. NETTLES:  And while we all would like 

to have the optimum situation, whether it's a cul-de-
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sac in a residential situation or otherwise, in your 

evaluation of the traffic conditions here, you're not 

suggesting, are you, that your opinion is based on 

what should be the optimum situation as opposed to 

what the impact is of the NCRC on this particular 

neighborhood and street grid? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  No.  I think we've got -- 

we've got testimony that indicates that at a certain 

level NCRC is a desirable neighborhood; therefore it's 

going to generate additional trips.  So we're not 

going to get down to that idea number of 30 peak hour 

trips or 300 trips a day. 

  But my opinion is that being twice as much 

as what I would call the ambient level of traffic is 

an excessive amount of use of the street by a single 

user. 

  MR. NETTLES:  And Ms. Dwyer asked you 

about how you collected data, and I believe your 

answer was that you relied on some of the neighbors to 

do that for you.  Is that any different than Mr. 

George in relying on some of his employees to collect 

data when he wasn't collecting it himself? 

  MR. PETERSEN:  No, it's not, and in fact, 

we deliberately spanned our data collection period -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. Let's move on. 
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  MR. NETTLES:  Mr. Schwartz, Ms. Dwyer 

asked you about the model that was presented today and 

its presentation before the Historic Preservation 

Review Board.  Is there a different issue that's 

presented when you're presenting it to the Review 

Board as distinct from the BZA and different issues 

that you were addressing? 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:   Yes.  The model is 

primarily  for zoning and architectural massing, and 

really because it doesn't have all of the roof pitches 

and the bays and the detailing of the nice, historic 

buildings that are on site and around it, that it's 

much more relevant and important for a hearing like 

this where you're dealing with zoning matters -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's -- 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  --  and not historic 

issues. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- point of the 

model and the difference between the Historic 

Preservation Board and ours. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Well, actually what did you 

base that model on? 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  Drawings from the 

architect. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  The most updated -- well, I 
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can't remember if they were the revised one, but the 

most updated plans that were submitted to us in this 

hearing. 

  MR. SCHWARTZ:  I don't know exactly what 

the date of -- I think they're the most updated plans. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  He's just using the 

base mass here anyway. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I don't think there 

would be any -- I mean, the point is larger than the 

specifics of the changes that we've seen in the 

drawings submitted. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any follow-ups on 

that? 

  MR. NETTLES:  No, not at all.  I was just 

curious. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. NETTLES:  That ends my redirect. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Cross 

examination of the redirect testimony that you just 

heard? 

  That's me holding my breath. 

  (Laughter and no response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Okay.  
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As these things do flow in the afternoon.  We have 17 

minutes or 17-plus for the presentation of the parties 

in opposition, and I would like to do this.  We're 

going to move this on to our next date, which is the 

4th of November.  We will be able to conclude as that 

would be then the last party's presentation and the 

persons in opposition and then closing remarks or any 

rebuttal witnesses. 

  We have one other case that we're getting 

into this afternoon, and I think we've got quite a 

ways on this. 

  So we're going to take 15 minutes, and 

we're going to ask the next applicant to get set up 

and ready, and also for the next applicant -- before 

everyone leaves, if I could just have everyone stay 

seated until we break because I'm now going to have 

questions from your application in terms of process, 

which you all need to hear, and I'm going to give 

instructions to the next applicant. 

  We will take a break for 15 minutes.  We 

will complete the next application today.  So we are 

going to take 15 minutes and then we will get back to 

it. 

  Yes, now, if you're going to say 

anything -- we should all be used to this -- come on 
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up.  Line up and be on a microphone.  All right.  I'll 

take questions of process, schedule, whatever it is. 

  PARTICIPANT:  Schedule.  What time are we 

starting in the afternoon of the fourth? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You're the first in 

the afternoon again on the fourth, which is one 

o'clock. 

  PARTICIPANT:  Do you have any idea how 

long we'll have available to us? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Seventeen minutes 

and 55 seconds. 

  PARTICIPANT:  No, I mean for the entire 

afternoon, for closing and everything. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You don't close.  

You present your case. 

  MR. NETTLES:  He's asking everybody. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, I'm sorry.  The 

whole thing, how long is it going to take? 

  PARTICIPANT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, you know, wow. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Not how long is it going to 

take.  How much time are you giving it? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're finishing on 

the fourth. 

  MR. NETTLES:  Whatever. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  This is it.  We're 

getting used to 14-hour hearing days. 

  Okay.  Yes, Ms. Badami, question? 

  MS. BADAMI:  So only Mr. Nettler gets to 

do closing? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Not even Mr. 

Nettler. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Oh, wow, only Ms. Dwyer gets 

to do closing. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 

  MS. BADAMI:  So anything we refute we have 

to have in written testimony? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Nope.  Pack it into 

your case presentation.  It's a good thing we're 

giving you an extra week. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Pack it into my oral? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Wait.  How can I -- wait.  So 

like Emily, I just gave you written stuff.  Can I give 

you written documents on that date? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, you can present 

evidence during your case presentation. 

  PARTICIPANT:  I think he meant written 

stuff after you do your closing.  I think that's what 

he was saying you can't do. 
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  MS. BADAMI:  Oh, I see. 

  PARTICIPANT:  Or after you do your -- I'm 

sorry -- after you do your case presentation. 

  MS. BADAMI:  So once I speak, I can't 

provide any more -- 

  PARTICIPANT:  Yeah, you can't rebut her 

closing. 

  MS. BADAMI:  Okay, but one that -- after 

that day I'm done submitting anything.  Okay.  Thank 

you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  Although after 

the case we said we're going to ask all of the parties 

to submit findings of facts and conclusions of law, 

and that will be a summation of the entire piece.  We 

will read somewhat like a draft.  Well, I want say 

that. 

  There's an awful lot of technical things, 

but introducing new evidence or new testimony, 

anything like that after your case presentation, no.  

The record will be closed after next week, except for 

that which we request, but that will be -- 

  MS. BADAMI:  But if I refute anything in 

the closing, I can't -- I just have to keep that to 

myself.  I can't submit it in written form?  How 

interesting.  Okay. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Anything 

else?  Everyone clear? 

  (No response.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  We'll be 

back in 15 minutes for the next case. 

  (Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off 

the record at 4:35 p.m. and went back on 

the record at 5:03 p.m.) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


